

7 September 2021

# ASX ANNOUNCEMENT

# Gratifii Full Year 2021 results.

Please find attached Gratfii Limited FY2021 Audited results.

This announcement has been authorised for release by the Board.

# For further information, contact:

Iain Dunstan Executive Chairman iaind@gratifii.com

# About Gratifii Limited

Gratifii Limited (ASX:GTI) is a full-stack customer engagement technology provider that delivers end-to-end technology solutions for businesses to engage with their customers. Its primary focus is providing liquidity for digital assets through its newly developed Mosaic Enterprise Engagement Platform. With mobile payment, ordering, booking and local offer capability; the Mosaic EEP will be the gateway to delivering a new digital lifestyle rewards program. To learn more, please visit: <u>www.gratifii.com</u>

# GRATIFII LIMITED AND ITS CONTROLLED ENTITIES (FORMERLY MOBECOM LIMITED)

ABN: 47 125 688 940

ANNUAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021



# **CORPORATE DIRECTORY**

#### Directors

Iain Dunstan Executive Chairman – appointed 17 April 2020

Stephen Borness Non-Executive Director – appointed 06 May 2021

Mike Hill Non-Executive Director – appointed 29 December 2020

Bryan Zekulich Non-Executive Director – appointed 29 December 2020

Alberto Basile Non-Executive Director – resigned 08 January 2021

Christopher Joseph Non-Executive Director – resigned 06 May 2021

#### **Company Secretary**

David Hwang – appointed 29 December 2020 Jarrod White – resigned 29 December 2020

## **Registered Office**

Level 2, 25 Cooper Street Surry Hills NSW 2010

# **Principal Place of Business**

Level 2, 25 Cooper Street Surry Hills NSW 2010 T: +61 2 9922 6988 W: www.Gratifii.com

### Auditor

MNSA Pty Ltd Level 1, 283 George Steet, Sydney NSW 2000 T: +61 2 9299 0901

#### **Share Register**

Automic Registry Services Pty Ltd Level 5, 126 Phillip Street Sydney NSW 2000 T: +61 2 9698 5414

### **Securities Exchange Listing**

Australian Securities Exchange (Home Exchange: Sydney, NSW) ASX Code: GTI

# Bank

National Australia Bank Ltd 255 George Street Sydney NSW 2000



# CONTENTS

DIRECTORS' REPORT	3
AUDITOR'S INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION	15
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	16
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION	17
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY	18
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS	19
NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	20
DIRECTORS' DECLARATION	48
INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT	49
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION FOR LISTED PUBLIC COMPANIES	54



## FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

The Directors of Gratifii Limited ("Gratifii" and/or "the Company") present their Report together with the financial statements of the consolidated entity, being Gratifii Limited and its controlled entities (the "Gratifii Group" or "the Group"), for the year ended 30 June 2021.

#### DIRECTORS

The following persons held office as Directors of Gratifii Limited during or since the end of the reporting period and up to the date of this report:

#### lain Dunstan

Executive Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Date of appointment as Executive Chairman: 17 April 2020 Date of appointment as Chief Executive Officer: 13 February 2020

#### **Expertise and experience**

lain Dunstan has held senior management positions in technology companies for over 30 years, including an extensive listed company and M&A background. Iain was appointed to the role of Executive Chairman in April 2020. Iain was previously the CEO of ASX-listed companies Incentiapay Limited and Rubik Financial Limited. Prior to that he was the founder and CEO of ASX listed Bravura Solutions where he grew the business from 0 to 700 employees operating in nine countries. He is a former Ernst & Young Entrepreneur of the Year winner in the Technology, Communications, e-Commerce, and Life Sciences Category. He has a Masters degree in Commercial Law from Macquarie University and an MBA from Macquarie Graduate School of Management. He is also a Graduate Member of the Australian Institute of Company Directors.

#### Special responsibilities

Chief Executive Officer

#### Other current directorships in listed entities

Nil

#### Former directorships in listed entities in the last 3 years IncentiaPay Limited

#### Interest in shares and options

5,787,491 fully paid ordinary shares and 24,811,299 options under the following conditions:

Grant date	Expiry date	Exercise price	Number under option
03 September 2019	10 July 2022	\$0.05	2,947,135
13 February 2020	13 February 2023	\$0.0336	4,983,776
12 February 2020	12 February 2024	\$0.05	5,325,284
29 January 2021	17 April 2023	\$Nil	6,000,000
13 February 2021	13 February 2024	\$0.03	5,555,104

#### **Stephen Borness**

Non-Executive Director

Date of appointment: 06 May 2021

#### **Expertise and experience**

Stephen Borness has founded and directed strategy for several technology and customer experience related private companies and was Board Chair and Finance Director of Pavilion Health before it merged with PKS (now Beamtree Holdings Limited). He has led projects and has expertise in implementation of digital technologies, customer engagement and data analytics. Prior to focusing on technology, Stephen worked as an investment banker across the Australian, European and U.S. markets. Stephen is a Fellow of the Australian Institute of Company Directors and holds a Bachelor of Business (Accounting), MBA and CPA.

#### Special responsibilities

Nil



# DIRECTORS' REPORT (CONTINUED)

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

# Other current directorships in listed entities

Beamtree Holdings Limited (ASX:BMT)

Former directorships in listed entities in the last 3 years Nil

Interest in shares and options 2,000,000 fully paid ordinary shares

Mike Hill Non-Executive Director

Date of appointment: 29 December 2020

#### Expertise and experience

Formerly a Partner of Ernst & Young, Mike Hill has been involved in working with management teams and boards across a number of companies and industries for more than 20 years. He is the MD, CIO and Founder of the Bombora Special Investments Fund. Prior to Bombora he was an investment Partner with Ironbridge, a private equity Investment fund which invested \$1.5billion. Mike has served on multiple ASX-listed companies over the past seven years. He is a member of the Institute of Chartered Accountants in Australia.

#### Special responsibilities

Nil

#### Other current directorships in listed entities

Non-Executive Chairman of Design Milk Co Limited (ASX:DMC), Pacific Knowledge Systems Limited (ASX:PKS) and Janison Education Ltd (ASX: JAN). Non-Executive Director of Madpaws Limited (ASX:MPA)

#### Former directorships in listed entities in the last 3 years

Non-Executive Director of LiveTiles Limited (ASX:LVT) (resigned on 5 September 2018),LawFinance Limited (ASX:LAW) (resigned on 27 November 2018) and Acrow Formwork and Construction Limited (ASX:ACF) (resigned 19 September 2019). Non-Executive Chairman of Rhipe Limited (ASX:RHP) (resigned 26 March 2019).

#### Interest in shares and options

2,500,000 fully paid ordinary shares, and 1,500,000 options exercisable at \$0.03 by 13 February 2024. The vesting is subject to the achievement of annual revenue targets.

#### **Bryan Zekulich**

Non-Executive Director

Date of appointment: 29 December 2020

#### **Expertise and Experience**

Bryan Zekulich was the Managing Partner of EY's Private Equity division and is also a Board member, Treasurer and Company Secretary of the Australian Investment Council (formerly the Australian Private Equity and Venture Capital Association "AVCAL"). He is also a director of Hockey Australia Limited. Bryan has a Bachelor of Commerce from The University of Western Australia, Fellow of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Australia (FCA) and Fellow of the Financial Services Institute of Australia (FINSIA), F. Fin

**Special responsibilities** 

Nil

Other current directorships in listed entities Non-Executive Director of BikeExchange Limited (ASX:BEX)

Former directorships in listed entities in the last 3 years Nil



# **DIRECTORS' REPORT (CONTINUED)**

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

#### Interest in shares and options

5,000,000 fully paid ordinary shares, and 1,500,000 options exercisable at \$0.03 by 13 February 2024. The vesting is subject to the achievement of annual revenue targets.

#### **Dr Alberto Basile**

Non-Executive Director Date of appointment: 09 April 2020 Date of resignation: 08 January 2021

# **Christopher Joseph**

Non-Executive Director Date of appointment: 06 April 2020 Date of resignation: 06 May 2021

#### COMPANY SECRETARIES

# David Hwang

Date of appointment: 29 December 2020

David is a Principal of Automic Legal and Chief Compliance Officer of Automic Group. He is an experienced executive, corporate lawyer and company secretary specialising in listings on ASX (IPOs and reverse listings), equity capital markets and providing advice on corporate governance and compliance issues. David currently serves as outsourced company secretary and non-executive director to a number of ASX listed entities. David holds a Bachelor of Law from UNSW.

#### Jarrod White

Date of appointment: 31 January 2020 Date of resignation: 29 December 2020



# DIRECTORS' REPORT (CONTINUED)

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

#### DIRECTORS' SKILL MATRIX

							Skills, E	xperience &	Expertise						D	oiversi	ty
										Industry			Financ	е			
Name	Position	Independe	ent Strategy	Corporate Governance	Risk & Compliance	Legal	Health/ Safety/ Environment	Investor/ Public Relations	Technical	Product Development	Commercial, Operational	•	•	Mergers & Acquisitions	Ethnicity	Age	Gender
lain	Executive					-					-						
Dunstan	Chairman Non-	No	3	2	2	3	2	2	2	3	3	2	2	3	Aust	59	М
Bryan Zekulich	Executive Director Non-	Yes	3	3	3	1	1	2	0	0	1	3	3	3	Aust	58	м
Mikel Hill	Executive Director Non-	Yes	3	2	2	2	2	3	3	3	3	2	3	3	Aust	46	М
Stephen Borness	Executive Director	Yes	3	3	3	3	3	2	3	3	3	3	3	3	Aust	59	М

#### Skill Ratings:

- 3 High level of skill, professional experience of expertise
- 2 Competent level of skill, professional experience of expertise
- 1 Developing level of skill, professional experience of expertise
- 0 No skill, professional experience of expertise



### **DIRECTORS' REPORT (CONTINUED)** FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

#### PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The principal activities of the Group during the reporting period were:

- (i) providing customer engagement technology that delivers end-to-end solutions and curated reward content for businesses to engage with their customers. Its primary offering, Mosaic, is a cloud-based digital loyalty and rewards platform and is Gratifii's business to business application offering. With mobile payment, ordering, booking and local offer capability, the Mosaic platform will be the gateway to new digital lifestyle rewards programs.
- supplying B2B technology solutions to clients, built on its Mosaic proprietary technology, to deliver a complete end-to-end set of customer engagement technology requirements, including both back-end (databases) and front-end technology (design, mobile applications, and websites).

#### DIVIDENDS PAID OR RECOMMENDED

The Directors do not recommend the payment of a dividend and no amount has been paid or declared by way of a dividend to the date of this report.

#### **REVIEW OF OPERATIONS AND FINANCIAL RESULTS**

#### **Corporate activities**

#### Acquisition of Neat Tickets

On 4 May 2021, the Company acquired 100% of the shares in Neat Tickets Pty Ltd (trading as Neat Ideas), a loyalty and rewards as a service enterprise. The acquisition extends the ability for the Company to not only offer blue chip enterprise customers its agile loyalty software application, but to also manage the effective use of these loyalty schemes by procuring and delivering the rewards and recognition services on behalf of the client. This vertically extends the Company from the provision of software to execution and delivery of the loyalty rewards scheme.

#### COVID-19 impact

The Company has been impacted by the COVD-19 pandemic. While there has been a revenue impact, the Company is satisfied with its cost-reduction efforts to mitigate the impact. The Company is now structured to deal with the rapidly changing environment and is well-positioned to continue with its growth strategy and investment.

#### COPORATE GOVERNANCE STATEMENT

The objective of the Board of Gratifii Limited is to create and deliver long-term shareholder value. While each area of the Company's business activities holds significant value and makes a substantial contribution towards achieving the Board's objective, management of the synergies arising from the interrelations between the various business activities is critical to achieving the objective of creating and delivering long-term shareholder value.

The Board considers there to be an unambiguous and positive relationship between the creation and delivery of long-term shareholder value and high-quality corporate governance. Accordingly, in pursuing its objective, the Board has committed to corporate governance arrangements that strive to foster the values of integrity, respect, trust and openness among and between board members, management, employees, customers and suppliers.

Gratifii Limited and its subsidiaries operate as a single economic entity with a unified board and management. As such, the Board's corporate governance arrangements apply to all entities within the economic Group.



#### **DIRECTORS' REPORT (CONTINUED)** FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

### **REVIEW OF OPERATIONS AND FINANCIAL RESULTS (CONTINUED)**

#### **Financial review**

Summary of the Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income

	Year ended 30 June 2021 \$	Year ended 30 June 2020 \$
Revenue from continuing operations and other revenue	3,077,377	2,070,111
Profit/(loss) before taxation from continuing operations	106,935	(2,514,471)
Share-based payments	411,502	-
Profit/(loss) from continuing operations before taxation, non- recurring expenditure & share-based payments	518,437	(2,514,471)
Profit/(loss) from discontinued operations	-	(6,374,528)

Revenue from continuing operations for the year ended 30 June 2021 was \$3,077,377 (30 June 2020: \$2,070,111) representing a 49% increase over the prior comparative period.

The profit for the Group from continuing operations before providing for income tax amounted to \$106,935 (2020: loss \$2,514,471). There was no non-recurring expenditure in the current reporting period. Share-based payments totalled for the year ended 30 June 2021 \$411,502 (2020: Nil).

Trade and other receivables for the year ended 30 June 2021 amounted to \$986,841 (2020: \$730,640).

#### CHANGES IN STATE OF AFFAIRS

Other than as stated elsewhere in this report, Directors are not aware of any other matters or circumstances at the date of this report that have significantly affected or may significantly affect the operations, the results of the operations or the state of affairs of the Group in subsequent financial years.

#### FUTURE DEVELOPMENTS AND BUSINESS STRATEGIES

Gratifii's existing business model comprises three major revenue streams:

- (i) a one-off license, setup and implementation fee (for highly bespoke solutions, a development and customisation fee is also charged);
- (ii) annuity/recurring/SaaS fees these include number of options, such as group monthly management fees, transaction fees, membership fees, and/or a fee per outlet; and
- (iii) revenue streams from curated rewards content, which includes voucher issue or redemption commission, rentals, program administration and services fees.

Gratifii's strategy is to grow its business and revenues by engaging in 'B2B2C' relationships with selected strategic partners in the Direct to Consumer (D2C) market. This transition will seek to exploit the potential growth prospects available from the development of mobile applications, namely Mosaic, that allow Gratifii to communicate and transact with businesses which deal directly with consumers.

#### ASX LISTING RULE BREACHES AND RECTIFICATION

On 8 October 2020, Gratifii Limited (at the time Mobecom Limited) received correspondence from the ASX in regard to alleged breaches of the ASX Listing Rules by Gratifii Limited. As a result of the ASX Correspondence and the subsequent review of Gratifii conducted by the ASX, Gratifii is subject to the following to rectify the ASX Listing Rule breaches:

- 1. Gratifii will not issue any Equity Securities without shareholder approval until 13 December 2021, unless the issue of Equity Securities falls within an exception set out in ASX Listing Rule 7.2
- 2. Gratifii is ineligible to seek shareholder approval pursuant to ASX Listing Rule 7.1A to issue Equity Securities under the additional 10% placement capacity until at least its Annual General Meeting held after 13 December 2021.



### FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

#### EVENTS AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

Since the end of the reporting period, the following events occurred:

- On 1 July 2021, the Group announced the signing of a Platform Agreement with Open Sparkz Pty Ltd to provide access to Visa, Mastercard and Eftpos rails, enabling Card Linking services to the Group's clients.
- On 1 July 2021, the Group announced a change of its registered office to Level 2, 25 Cooper Street, Surry Hills NSW 2010.
- On 20 July 2021, the Group announced the expiration of 2,411,641 options.
- On 26 August 2021, the Group announced the expiration of 1,333,332 options with a cessation date effective 30 June 2021.

The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic is on-going and while it has had some impact on retail and hospitality clients, the Company is seeing a recovery from the pandemic and is well-positioned to continue with its growth strategy and investment.

### ENVIRONMENTAL REGULATION

The Group is not subject to any significant environmental regulation under the Australian Commonwealth or State law or in any other jurisdiction where it operates.



# FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

### **REMUNERATION REPORT – AUDITED**

This report details the nature and amount of each element of the emoluments of the key management personnel of the Group.

#### **Remuneration policy**

The remuneration policy of the Group has been designed to align key management personnel objectives with shareholder and business objectives by providing a fixed remuneration component and offering specific long-term incentives based on key performance areas affecting the Group's financial results. The Board believes the remuneration policy to be appropriate and effective in its ability to attract and retain the best key management personnel to run and manage the Group, as well as create goal congruence between Directors, Executives and Shareholders.

The Board's policy for determining the nature and amount of remuneration for key management personnel of the Group is as follows:

- The remuneration policy, setting the terms and conditions for the key management personnel, was developed by the Board.
- All key management personnel receive a base salary (which is based on factors such as length of service and experience), superannuation and fringe benefits.
- The Board will review key management personnel packages annually by reference to the Group's performance, executive performance, and comparable information from industry sectors.

Consistent with attracting and retaining talented executives, directors and senior executives are paid market rates associated with individuals in similar positions, within the same industry.

Options may be issued to Directors to provide a mechanism to participate in the future development of the Group and an incentive for their future involvement with and commitment to the Group.

Key management personnel receive a superannuation guarantee contribution (where applicable) as required if applicable and do not receive any other retirement benefits. Some individuals may choose to sacrifice part of their salary to increase payments towards superannuation.

All remuneration paid to key management personnel is valued at the cost to the Group and expensed. Shares given to key management personnel are valued as the difference between the market price of those shares and the amount paid by the key management personnel. Options are valued using the Black-Scholes methodology.

The Board policy is to remunerate Non-Executive Directors at market rates for time, commitment, and responsibilities. The Board determines payments to the Non-Executive Directors and reviews their remuneration annually, based on market practice, duties, and accountability. Independent external advice is sought when required. The maximum aggregate amount of fees that can be paid to Non-Executive Directors is subject to approval by shareholders at the Annual General Meeting. Fees for Non-Executive Directors are not linked to the performance of the Group. However, to align Directors' interests with shareholder interests, the Directors are encouraged to hold shares in the Group and are able to participate in the employee option plan.

### Names and positions held by Key Management Personnel in office at any time during the financial year are:

#### DIRECTORS

I Dunstan	Executive Chairman (appointed 17 April 2020)
S Borness	Non-Executive Director (appointed 06 May 2021)
M Hill	Non-Executive Director (appointed 29 December 2020)
B Zekulich	Non-Executive Director (appointed 29 December 2020)
A Basile	Non-Executive Director (resigned 08 January 2021)
C Joseph	Non-Executive Director (resigned 06 May 2021)



FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

### **REMUNERATION REPORT – AUDITED (CONTINUED)**

#### a) Key Management Personnel Remuneration

Details of the nature and amount of each element of the emoluments of each of the key management personnel of the Group for the year ended 30 June 2021 are set out in the following table:

	Short-term Post-employment benefits benefits		Share-based	payments	
	Cash salary and fees	Superannuation	Equity-settled shares	Equity-settled options	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
I Dunstan	234,290	22,317	-	336,149 <sup>(iii)</sup>	592,756
S Borness <sup>(i)</sup>	10,950	-	-	-	10,950
M Hill	30,476	2,895	-	5,062	38,433
B Zekulich	30,476	2,895	-	5,062	38,433
A Basile	-	-	30,000	-	30,000
C Joseph	207,414	-	-	-	207,414
D Hwang (ii)	94,687	-	-	-	94,687
	608,293	28,107	30,000	346,273	1,012,673

(i) Amounts paid to Celerity Associated Pty Ltd, an entity related to Mr Borness.

(ii) Amounts paid to Automic Legal Pty Ltd, an entity related to Mr Hwang.

(iii) Amounts include equity-settled options from prior year, presented in year ended 30 June 2021 as a result of timing differences.

Details of the nature and amount of each element of the emoluments of each of the key management personnel of the Group for the year ended 30 June 2020 are set out in the following table:

	Short-term benefits	Post-employment benefits	Share-base	d payments	
	Cash salary and fees	Superannuation	Equity-settled shares	Equity-settled options	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
I Dunstan	36,511	3,469	-	-	39,980
A Basile	11,067	-	-	-	11,067
C Joseph	230,998	-	-	-	230,998
A Berger	28,500	-	-	-	28,500
F Kempson	5,000	-	-	-	5,000
R Walker	58,064	5,516	-	-	63,580
N Joseph	76,487	4,130	-	-	80,617
D Fisher	45,500	4,323	-	-	49,823
T Ruppert	44,322	-	-	-	44,322
G Porcelli	123,710	11,752	-	-	135,462
P Pitcher	127,014	-	-	-	127,014
S Smith	220,000	20,900	-	-	240,900
	1,007,173	50,090	-	-	1,057,263



FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

# **REMUNERATION REPORT – AUDITED (CONTINUED)**

#### Performance income as a proportion of total income

No bonuses were paid to Key Management Personnel during the 2021 or 2020 financial years.

#### b) Options issued as part of remuneration

The number of options over ordinary shares granted as compensation to Key Management Personnel during the reporting period and during the 2020 comparative period are set out below:

	Balance at 1 July 2020	Granted as remuneration	Balance at 30 June 2021
lain Dunstan	-	24,811,299	24,811,299
Mike Hill	-	1,500,000	1,500,000
Bryan Zekulich	-	1,500,000	1,500,000
	-	27,811,299	27,811,299

The options listed above have the following terms attached:

Holder	Grant date	Expiry date	Exercise price	Number under option
lain Dunstan	03 September 2019	10 July 2022	\$0.05	2,947,135
lain Dunstan	13 February 2020	13 February 2023	\$0.0336	4,983,776
lain Dunstan	12 February 2020	12 February 2024	\$0.05	5,325,284
lain Dunstan	29 January 2021	17 April 2023	\$Nil	6,000,000
lain Dunstan	13 February 2021	13 February 2024	\$0.05	5,555,104
Mike Hill	13 February 2021	13 February 2024	\$0.03	1,500,000
Bryan Zekulich	13 February 2021	13 February 2024	\$0.03	1,500,000

There were no options exercised during the year or the comparative period that were granted as compensation in prior periods.



FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

# **REMUNERATION REPORT – AUDITED (CONTINUED)**

# c) Share holdings

The number of securities in the Company held by each of the Key Management Personnel, including their related parties for the year ended 30 June 2021 are set out in the following table:

	Balance at the start of the period	Received as part of remuneration	Additions	Disposals	Balance at end of the period
	No.	No.	No.	No.	No.
I Dunstan	-	-	5,787,491	-	5,787,491
S Borness	-	-	2,000,000	-	2,000,000
M Hill	-	-	2,500,000	-	2,500,000
B Zekulich	-	-	5,000,000	-	5,000,000

The number of securities in the Company held by each of the Key Management Personnel, including their related parties for the year ended 30 June 2020 are set out in the following table:

	Balance at the start of the period	Received as part of remuneration	Additions	Disposals	Balance at end of the period
	No.	No.	No.	No.	No.
l Dunstan	-	-	-	-	-
A Basile	-	-	-	-	-
C Joseph	9,669,763	-	-	-	9,669,763
R Walker	2,241,118	-	-	-	2,241,118
N Joseph	27,773,834	-	-	-	27,773,834
D Fisher	624,621	-	624,621	-	1,249,242
T Ruppert	2,500,000	-	-	-	2,500,000
G Porcelli	45,353,596	113,828	-	-	45,467,424
P Pitcher	6,081,986	-	-	-	6,081,986
S Smith	3,502,992	-	-	-	3,502,992
	97,747,910	113,828	624,621	-	98,486,359

### **Meetings of Directors**

The number of meetings of directors held during the year and the number of meetings attended by each Director were as follows:

DIRECTOR	NUMBER ELIGIBLE TO ATTEND	NUMBER ATTENDED
I Dunstan	6	6
S Borness	2	2
M Hill	4	3
B Zekulich	4	4
A Basile	2	2
C Joseph	4	4



FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

### **REMUNERATION REPORT – AUDITED (CONTINUED)**

#### Indemnities given and insurance premiums paid to auditors and officers

During the reporting period from 1 July 2020 to 30 June 2021, the Company paid an insurance premium to insure the Directors and Officers of the Group. The Officers of the Company covered by the insurance policy include all Directors and the Company Secretary. The liabilities insured are legal costs that may be incurred in defending civil or criminal proceedings that may be brought against the officers in their capacity as officers of the Company, and any other payments arising from liabilities incurred by the officers in connection with such proceedings, other than where such liabilities arise out of conduct involving a wilful breach of duty by the officers or the improper use by the officers of their position or of information to gain advantage for themselves or someone else to cause detriment to the Company. Details of the amount of the premium paid in respect of the insurance policies are not disclosed as such disclosure is prohibited under the terms of the contract.

### Share Options

Details of unissued shares or interests of Gratifii under option at the date of this report are:

Grant date	Number under option	Class of shares	Exercise price	Expiry date
03 September 2019	2,947,135	Ordinary	\$0.05	10 July 2022
13 February 2020	4,983,776	Ordinary	\$0.0336	13 February 2023
12 February 2020	7,100,379	Ordinary	\$0.05	12 February 2024
29 January 2021	6,000,000	Ordinary	\$Nil	17 April 2023
11 March 2021	5,555,104	Ordinary	\$0.03	11 March 2026
13 February 2021	8,555,104	Ordinary	\$0.05	13 February 2024
Total	35,141,498			

#### Non-Audit services

There were no non-audit services provided in the year.

A copy of the auditor's independence declaration as required under s307C of the *Corporations Act 2001* is included on page 15 of the financial report and forms part of the Directors' report.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Board of Directors.

lain Dunstan Executive Chairman Date: 07 September 2021



# GRATIFII LIMITED AND CONTROLLED ENTITIES ABN: 47 125 688 940

# AUDITOR'S INDEPENDENCE DECLARATION UNDER S 307C OF THE CORPORATIONS ACT 2001 TO THE DIRECTORS OF GRATIFII LIMITED AND CONTROLLED ENTITIES

I declare that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, during the year ended 30 June 2021 there have been no contraventions of:

- i. the auditor independence requirements as set out in the Corporations Act 2001 in relation to the audit; and
- ii. any applicable code of professional conduct in relation to the audit.

MNSA Phy Ltd

MNSA Pty Ltd

Mark Schiliro Director

Sydney Dated this 7<sup>th</sup> of September 2021

> MNSA Pty Ltd ABN 59 133 605 400

Level 1, 283 George St Sydney NSW 2000 GPO Box 2943 Sydney 2001 
 Tel
 (02) 9299 0901

 Fax
 (02) 9299 8104

 Email
 admin@mnsa.com.au

Liability limited by the Accountants Scheme, approved under the Professional Standard Act 1994 (NSW)



# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

	Note	2021 \$	2020 \$
Revenue from continuing operations	3	3,077,377	2,070,111
Costs of sales	4	(1,022,100)	(264,052)
Gross Profit	-	2,055,277	1,806,059
Other revenue	5	2,746,106	420,826
Operational expenditure		(72,559)	-
Depreciation and amortisation		(352,980)	(59,967)
Impairment of intangibles		-	(6,934)
Administrative and other corporate costs	6	(1,656,430)	(1,956,396)
Finance costs	7	(301,585)	(410,817)
Marketing costs		-	(1,699)
Restructuring costs		(401,641)	-
Employee benefits expense	7	(1,497,751)	(2,247,208)
Employee benefits expense – share-based payments	7	(411,502)	-
Foreign exchange losses		-	(58 <i>,</i> 335)
Profit/(loss) before income tax from continuing operations	-	106,935	(2,514,471)
Income tax expense	23	(47,654)	-
Profit/(loss) after income tax from continuing operations	-	59,281	(2,514,471)
Profit/(loss) after income tax from discontinued operations	35	-	(6,374,528)
Profit/(loss) after income tax for the year	-	59,281	(8,888,999)
Foreign exchange movement including on intercompany loans		(386,766)	124,978
Gain on derecognition of subsidiaries		317,477	929,479
Gain on derecognition of non-controlling interest liability		99,502	-
Total comprehensive profit/(loss)		89,494	(7,834,542)
Profit/(loss) for the year is attributable to:			
Non-controlling interest		_	(35,493)
Owners of Gratifii Limited		-	-
Total comprehensive profit/(loss) for the year		89,494	(7,870,035)
PROFIT/(LOSS) PER SHARE:		Conto	Conto
	22	<b>Cents</b> 0.01	Cents
Basic earnings/(loss) per share from continuing operations			(0.93)
Diluted earnings/(loss) per share from continuing operations	22	0.01	(0.93)
Basic earnings/(loss) per share from discontinued operations	22	-	(2.36)
Diluted earnings/(loss) per share from discontinued operations	22	-	(2.36)
Basic earnings/(loss) per share attributed to owners of Gratifii Limited	22	0.01	(3.29)
Diluted earnings/(loss) per share attributed to owners of Gratifii Limited	22	0.01	(3.29)
	-		

The accompanying notes form part of these financial statements.



# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

# AS AT 30 JUNE 2021

ASSETS         Unit         U         U           Cash and cash equivalents         9         2,227,915         69,118           Trade and other receivables         10         986,841         730,640           Inventory         11         1,256,838         -           Other assets         12         174,4358         54,839           TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS         4,645,952         854,657           NON-CURRENT ASSETS         4,645,952         854,657           Intangible assets         13         4,525,943         765,481           Plant and equipment         14         246,232         188,140           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         4,772,175         953,621           TOTAL ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           UABILITIES         2,472,71         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,559           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         5         -         502,770           Torade and other payables		Note	2021 \$	2020 \$
Cash and cash equivalents         9         2,227,915         69,118           Trade and other receivables         10         986,841         730,640           Inventory         11         1,256,838         -           Other assets         12         174,358         54,899           TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS         4,645,952         854,657           Intangible assets         13         4,525,943         765,481           Plant and equipment         14         246,232         188,140           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           ILABILITIES         9,418,127         1,808,278           CURRENT LIABILITES         9,418,127         1,808,278           Trade and other payables         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,593           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         9,9580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         5         5         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553	ASSETS		Ŧ	T
Trade and other receivables         10         986,841         730,640           Inventory         11         1,256,838         -           Other assets         12         174,358         54,899           TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS         -         -         -           NON-CURRENT ASSETS         -         -         -           Intangible assets         13         4,525,943         756,841           Plant and equipment         14         246,232         188,140           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         -         -         -           INTAGE and other payables         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,595           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,922         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Total CURRENT LIABILITES         -         502,770           Provisions </td <td>CURRENT ASSETS</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	CURRENT ASSETS			
Inventory         11         1,256,838         -           Other assets         12         174,358         54,899           TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS         4,645,952         854,657           NON-CURRENT ASSETS         13         4,525,943         765,481           Plant and equipment         14         246,232         188,140           TOTAL NOL-CURRENT ASSETS         4,772,175         593,621         9,418,127         1,808,278           TOTAL ASSETS         4,772,175         593,621         9,418,127         1,808,278           CURRENT LIABILITIES         20,272,271         3,246,739         26,599           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,599           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         9,9,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,693,426         -           Trade and other payables         15<	Cash and cash equivalents	9	2,227,915	69,118
Other assets         12         174,358         54,899           TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS         4,645,952         854,657           NON-CURRENT ASSETS         13         4,525,943         765,481           Plant and equipment         14         246,232         188,140           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           TOTAL ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           LIABILITIES         9,418,127         1,808,278           CURRENT LIABILITIES         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         9,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1         50,770           Trade and other payables         15         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,926         6,533           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19	Trade and other receivables	10	986,841	730,640
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS         4,645,952         854,657           NON-CURRENT ASSETS         13         4,525,943         765,481           Plant and equipment         14         246,232         188,140           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           TIAGe and other payables         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         9,580         85,475           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,643,426         -           Trade and other payables         15         - 502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL LIABILITES         1,313,926         (5,513,835)           Borrowings         18 </td <td>Inventory</td> <td>11</td> <td>1,256,838</td> <td>-</td>	Inventory	11	1,256,838	-
NON-CURRENT ASSETS           Intangible assets         13         4,525,943         765,481           Plant and equipment         14         246,232         188,140           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         9,418,127         9,536,621           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           LIABILITIES         24,772,175         953,621           CURRENT LIABILITIES         9,418,127         1,808,278           CURRENT LIABILITIES         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         9,9580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES         7         7,992         66,553           Borrowings         15         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,313,926         (5,128,88	Other assets	12	174,358	54,899
Intangible assets         13         4,525,943         765,481           Plant and equipment         14         246,232         188,140           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         9,418,127         953,621           TOTAL ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           LIABILITIES         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           CURRENT LIABILITIES         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         9,580         85,475           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         5         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LANON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,887           TOTAL LANON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY	TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS		4,645,952	854,657
Plant and equipment         14         246,232         188,140           TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         9,418,127         9,53,621           TOTAL ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           LIABILITIES         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         9,95.80         85,475           Total CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           Trade and other payables         15         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014,201         6,937,163           Net ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY) <td>NON-CURRENT ASSETS</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	NON-CURRENT ASSETS			
TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS         4,772,175         953,621           TOTAL ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           LIABILITIES         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         5         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LANDN-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LANDN-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         5         5,700         2,570           Share capital         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (	Intangible assets	13	4,525,943	765,481
TOTAL ASSETS         9,418,127         1,808,278           LIABILITIES         CURRENT LIABILITES         5         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITIES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         5         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,613,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL LAND-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,613,426         -           TOTAL LIABILITIES         1,613,426         -           Reserves         13,13,926         15,128,885)           EQUITY         1,313,926	Plant and equipment	14	246,232	188,140
LIABILITIES           CURRENT LIABILITIES           Trade and other payables         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITES         -         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         -         1,313,926 <t< td=""><td>TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS</td><td></td><td>4,772,175</td><td>953,621</td></t<>	TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS		4,772,175	953,621
CURRENT LIABILITIES         15         3,272,271         3,246,739           Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         5         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LOBILITIES         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           Provisions         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           DOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,313,926         (5,259,376)           NEQUITY         Share capit	TOTAL ASSETS		9,418,127	1,808,278
Trade and other payables       15       3,272,271       3,246,739         Deferred revenue       16       4,333       66,959         Provisions       17       232,585       217,239         Borrowings       18       2,800,000       2,688,364         Lease liability       19       99,580       85,475         TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES       6,408,769       6,304,776         NON-CURRENT LIABILITES       5       -       502,770         Provisions       17       3,992       66,553         Borrowings       18       1,683,426       -         Lease liability       19       8,014       63,064         Provisions       17       3,992       66,553         Borrowings       18       1,683,426       -         Lease liability       19       8,014       63,064         TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES       1,313,926       632,387         TOTAL LIABILITES       1,313,926       632,387         TOTAL LIABILITES       1,313,926       (51,28,885)         COUTY       1,313,926       (51,28,885)         EQUITY       Share capital       20       34,027,091       27,905,355         Reserves       21 <td>LIABILITIES</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	LIABILITIES			
Deferred revenue         16         4,333         66,959           Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         502,770         70           Provisions         15         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           Share capital         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           Accumulated losses         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)	CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Provisions         17         232,585         217,239           Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         502,770           Provisions         15         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         1,693,642         6,937,163           NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         Share capital         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,029,383)         Non-controlling	Trade and other payables	15	3,272,271	3,246,739
Borrowings         18         2,800,000         2,688,364           Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         502,770           Provisions         15         -         502,770           Borrowings         15         -         502,770           Borrowings         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITES         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           Accumulated losses         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,022,3831)           Non-controlling interest         -         (99,502)	Deferred revenue	16	4,333	66,959
Lease liability         19         99,580         85,475           TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         502,770           Provisions         15         -         502,770           Borrowings         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         18         1,683,426         -           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         18         1,683,426         -           TOTAL LIABILITIES         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         13,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         8,104,201         6,937,163           NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           Accumulated losses         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1313,926         (5,029,383)           Non-controlling interest         0         (99,502)	Provisions	17	232,585	217,239
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES         6,408,769         6,304,776           NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES         15         -         502,770           Trade and other payables         15         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         8,104,201         6,937,163           NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           Accumulated losses         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,029,383)           Non-controlling interest         -         (99,502)	Borrowings	18	2,800,000	2,688,364
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES           Trade and other payables         15         -         502,770           Provisions         17         3,992         66,553           Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         8,104,201         6,937,163           NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         Share capital         20         34,027,091         2,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           Accumulated losses         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,029,383)           Non-controlling interest         -         (99,502)	Lease liability	19	99,580	85,475
Trade and other payables       15       -       502,770         Provisions       17       3,992       66,553         Borrowings       18       1,683,426       -         Lease liability       19       8,014       63,064         TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES       1,695,432       632,387         TOTAL LIABILITIES       1,695,432       632,387         NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)       1,313,926       (5,128,885)         EQUITY       Share capital       20       34,027,091       27,905,355         Reserves       21       (113,691)       2,905,570         Accumulated losses       (32,599,474)       (35,840,308)         PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)       1,313,926       (5,029,383)         Non-controlling interest       -       (99,502)	TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES		6,408,769	6,304,776
Provisions       17       3,992       66,553         Borrowings       18       1,683,426       -         Lease liability       19       8,014       63,064         TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES       1,695,432       632,387         TOTAL LIABILITIES       8,104,201       6,937,163         NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)       1,313,926       (5,128,885)         EQUITY       20       34,027,091       27,905,355         Reserves       21       (113,691)       2,905,570         Accumulated losses       (32,599,474)       (35,840,308)         PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)       1,313,926       (5,029,383)         Non-controlling interest       -       (99,502)	NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Borrowings         18         1,683,426         -           Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         8,104,201         6,937,163           NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         5hare capital         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           Accumulated losses         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,029,383)           Non-controlling interest         -         (99,502)	Trade and other payables	15	-	502,770
Lease liability         19         8,014         63,064           TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         8,104,201         6,937,163           NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         Share capital         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           Accumulated losses         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,029,383)           Non-controlling interest         -         (99,502)	Provisions	17	3,992	66,553
TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES         1,695,432         632,387           TOTAL LIABILITIES         8,104,201         6,937,163           NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           Accumulated losses         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,029,383)           Non-controlling interest         -         (99,502)	Borrowings	18	1,683,426	-
TOTAL LIABILITIES       8,104,201       6,937,163         NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)       1,313,926       (5,128,885)         EQUITY       20       34,027,091       27,905,355         Share capital       20       34,027,091       27,905,355         Reserves       21       (113,691)       2,905,570         Accumulated losses       (32,599,474)       (35,840,308)         PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)       1,313,926       (5,029,383)         Non-controlling interest       -       (99,502)	Lease liability	19	8,014	63,064
NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           EQUITY         1,313,926         (5,128,885)           Share capital         20         34,027,091         27,905,355           Reserves         21         (113,691)         2,905,570           Accumulated losses         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,029,383)           Non-controlling interest         -         (99,502)	TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES		1,695,432	632,387
EQUITY         Share capital       20       34,027,091       27,905,355         Reserves       21       (113,691)       2,905,570         Accumulated losses       (32,599,474)       (35,840,308)         PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)       1,313,926       (5,029,383)         Non-controlling interest       -       (99,502)	TOTAL LIABILITIES		8,104,201	6,937,163
Share capital       20       34,027,091       27,905,355         Reserves       21       (113,691)       2,905,570         Accumulated losses       (32,599,474)       (35,840,308)         PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)       1,313,926       (5,029,383)         Non-controlling interest       -       (99,502)	NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)		1,313,926	(5,128,885)
Share capital       20       34,027,091       27,905,355         Reserves       21       (113,691)       2,905,570         Accumulated losses       (32,599,474)       (35,840,308)         PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)       1,313,926       (5,029,383)         Non-controlling interest       -       (99,502)	EQUITY			
Accumulated losses         (32,599,474)         (35,840,308)           PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,029,383)           Non-controlling interest         -         (99,502)	Share capital	20	34,027,091	27,905,355
PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)         1,313,926         (5,029,383)           Non-controlling interest         -         (99,502)	Reserves	21	(113,691)	2,905,570
Non-controlling interest - (99,502)	Accumulated losses		(32,599,474)	(35,840,308)
	PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)		1,313,926	(5,029,383)
EQUITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY) 1,313,926 (5,128,885)	Non-controlling interest		-	(99,502)
	EQUITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)		1,313,926	(5,128,885)

The accompanying notes for part of these financial statements.



# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

# FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

30 June 2021	Issued Capital \$	Foreign Currency Reserve \$	Accumulated Losses \$	Option Reserve \$	Non- Controlling Interest \$	Total \$
Balance as at 1 July 2020	27,905,355	(138,427)	(35,840,308)	3,043,997	(99,502)	(5,128,885)
Profit after income tax for the year	-	-	59,281	-	-	59,281
Other comprehensive income for the year after tax	-	(386,766)	-	-	-	(386,766)
Gain on derecognition of non- controlling interest liability	-	-	-	-	99,502	99,502
Gain on derecognition of subsidiaries	-	-	317,477	-	-	317,477
Total comprehensive income for the year	-	(386,766)	376,758	-	99,502	89,494
Issue of shares (net of costs)	5,941,815	-	-	-	-	5,941,815
Issue of options	-	-	-	411,502	-	411,502
Lapsing of options	-	-	2,864,076	(2,864,076)	-	-
Conversion of options into shares	179,921	-	-	(179,921)	-	-
Balance as at 30 June 2021	34,027,091	(525,193)	(32,599,474)	411,502	-	1,313,926

30 June 2020	lssued Capital \$	Foreign Currency Reserve \$	Accumulated Losses \$	Option Reserve \$	Non- Controlling Interest \$	Total \$
Balance as at 1 July 2019	26,162,391	(263,405)	(27,880,788)	3,043,997	(64,009)	998,186
(Loss) after income tax for the year	-	-	(8,888,999)	-	(35,493)	(8,924,492)
Other comprehensive income for the year after tax	-	124,978	-	-	-	124,978
Gain on derecognition of subsidiaries	-	-	929,479	-	-	929,479
Total comprehensive loss for the year	-	124,978	(7,959,520)	-	(35,493)	(7,870,035)
Issue of shares (net of costs)	1,742,964	-	-	-	-	1,742,964
Balance as at 30 June 2020	27,905,355	(138,427)	(35,840,308)	3,043,997	(99,502)	(5,128,885)

The accompanying notes form part of these financial statements.



# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021

Ν	ΙΟΤΕ	2021 \$	2020 \$
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES			
Cash receipts from customers		3,261,658	3,991,076
Payments for suppliers and employees		(4,323,158)	(6,712,382)
Proceeds from research and development rebates		323,059	-
Proceeds from COVID-19 related government amounts		359,953	-
Finance costs		(158,677)	(349,357)
Net cash used in operating activities	27	(537,165)	(3,070,663)
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Payments for plant and equipment		-	(3,594)
Payments for intangible assets		(2,338,248)	-
Payments for subsidiaries		(1,340,035)	-
Loss from disposal of entities		-	(334,671)
Proceeds from sale of plant and equipment		94,855	-
Net cash used in investing activities		(3,583,428)	(338,265)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES			
Proceeds from issue of shares and capital raising		3,832,847	1,820,404
Proceeds from borrowings		-	1,883,196
Repayment of borrowings		(855,882)	(1,216,950)
Proceeds from issue of convertible debt		4,100,000	210,000
Cost of capital raising		(779,447)	(77,440)
Payments for lease assets		(117,630)	-
Transactions with non-controlling interests		-	(35,493)
Net cash from financing activities		6,179,888	2,583,717
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		2,059,295	(825,211)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the financial year		69,118	1,070,201
Effects of exchange rate changes on cash		99,502	(175,872)
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the financial year	9	2,227,915	69,118

The accompanying notes form part of these financial statements.



### NOTE 1: STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

This financial report includes the consolidated general-purpose financial statements and notes of Gratifii Limited ('Gratifii') and controlled entities ('Consolidated Entity' or 'Group').

The principal activities of the Group are to provide customer engagement technology that delivers end-to-end technology solutions for businesses to engage with their customers.

Gratifii Limited is a public and for-profit company, listed on the Australian Securities Exchange, limited by shares, incorporated and domiciled in Australia.

The financial report of the Group complies with Australian Accounting Standards and International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS").

The annual report has been authorised by the Board for issue on 07 September 2021.

#### **Basis of preparation**

The accounting policies set out below have been consistently applied to all years presented.

#### Statement of compliance

The financial report is a general-purpose financial report that has been prepared in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards "AASBs" (including Australian Interpretations) issued by the Australian Accounting Standard Board ("AASB") and the *Corporations Act 2001*, as appropriate for-profit oriented entities.

#### **Basis of measurement**

The financial report has been prepared on an accruals basis and is based on historical costs.

The accounting policies set out below have been consistently applied to all years presented.

#### Going concern basis

For the year ended 30 June 2021, the Consolidated Entity incurred an operating profit after tax from continuing operations of \$59,281 (2020: loss of \$2,514,471), had net cash outflows from operating activities of \$537,165 (2020: \$3,070,663), and at 30 June 2021 had a deficiency of current assets in relation to current liabilities of \$1,762,817 (2020: \$5,450,119) and net assets of \$1,313,926 (2020: deficiency \$5,128,885). Despite that the entity has generated a profit and has net assets, the net current liabilities position may cast uncertainly over the Group's ability to continue as a going concern.

Management believe that the entity will continue as a going concern on the basis that \$2,800,000 of current liabilities represent note deed liabilities (refer to Note 18). It is expected that shareholder approval will be obtained for \$2,600,00 of these at the upcoming AGM, in which case the Group will settle this through the issuance of shares at the Company's election. In addition, the existing \$200,000 convertible note can also be settled through the issuance of shares at the Company's sole discretion. Given these amounts are greater than the net liability position, management believe this does not impact its ability to continue as a going concern. Further, management cash flow forecasts indicate the business will be cash flow positive during FY2022.

If the consolidated entity is unable to continue as a going concern, it may be required to make adjustments relating to the recoverability and classification of recorded asset amounts and classification of liabilities in order to realise assets and extinguish liabilities other than in the normal course of business and at amounts different from those stated in the 30 June 2021 Financial Report.

Therefore, in the Directors opinion, there are reasonable grounds to believe that the consolidated entity will be able to continue as a going concern, and that it is appropriate to prepare these accounts on a going concern basis. As a result, the accounts have been prepared on the basis that the consolidated entity can meet its commitments as and when they fall due and can therefore continue business activities and can realise its assets and extinguish its liabilities in the ordinary course of business. The financial report does not include any adjustments relating to the amounts or classification of recorded assets or liabilities that might be necessary if the consolidated entity does not continue as a going concern.



# NOTE 1: STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

#### Estimates

When preparing the financial statements, management undertakes a number of judgements, estimates and assumptions about recognition and measurement of assets, liabilities, income and expenses. The actual results may differ from the judgements, estimates and assumptions made by management, and will seldom equal the estimated results.

The judgements, estimates and assumptions applied in the Annual Report, including the key sources of estimation uncertainty, were the same as those applied in the Group's last Interim Financial Report and last Annual Report.

#### 1.1 Adoption of new and revised accounting standards

The accounting policies adopted are consistent with those of the previous financial year. The Group has adopted all the new and revised accounting standards which are relevant to the Group and are effective for annual financial periods beginning on or after 1 July 2020.

#### New or amended Accounting Standards and Interpretations adopted

The Group has adopted all the new or amended Accounting Standards and Interpretations issued by the Australian Accounting Standards Board ('AASB') that are mandatory for the current reporting period. The adoption of these Accounting Standards and Interpretations has not had a significant impact on the financial performance or position of the consolidated entity during the year ended 30 June 2021. Any new or amended Accounting Standards or Interpretations that are not yet mandatory have not been adopted early.

#### 1.2 Foreign currency

The financial statements are presented in Australian Dollars ("AUD"), which is also the Group's functional currency. Each entity in the Group determines its own functional currency and items included in the financial statements of each entity are measured using that functional currency.

# a) Transactions and balances

Transactions in foreign currencies are measured in the respective functional currencies of the Company and its subsidiaries and are recorded on initial recognition in the functional currencies at exchange rates approximating those ruling at the transaction dates. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the rate of exchange ruling at the end of the reporting period. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates as at the dates of the initial transactions. Non-monetary items measured at fair value in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the date when the fair value was measured.

Exchange differences arising on the settlement of monetary items or on translating monetary items at the end of the reporting period are recognised in profit or loss.

# b) Consolidated financial statements

For consolidation purposes, the assets and liabilities of foreign operations are translated into AUD at the rate of exchange ruling at the end of the reporting period and their profits or losses are translated at the exchange rates prevailing at the date of the transactions. The exchange differences arising on translation are recognised in other comprehensive income. On disposal of a foreign operation, the component of other comprehensive income relating to that particular foreign operation is recognised in profit or loss.

#### 1.3 Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements comprise the financial statements of the Company, (with CSB Engage Pty Ltd as the accounting parent) and its subsidiaries as at the end of the reporting period. The financial statements of the subsidiaries used in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements are prepared for the same reporting date as for the Company. Consistent accounting policies are applied to like transactions and events in similar circumstances.

All intra-group balances, income and expenses and unrealised gains and losses resulting from intra-group transactions and dividends are eliminated in full.

Subsidiaries are consolidated from the date of acquisition, being the date on which the Group obtains control, and continue to be consolidated until the date that such control ceases.



# NOTE 1: STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

#### 1.4 Property, plant, and equipment

All items of property, plant, and equipment are initially recorded at cost. Subsequent to recognition, property, plant and equipment is measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and any accumulated impairment losses. The cost of property, plant and equipment includes its purchase price and any costs directly attributable to bringing the asset to the location and condition necessary for it to be capable of operating in the manner intended by management.

Depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method to allocate depreciable amounts over their estimated useful lives. The estimated useful lives are as follows:

#### Useful lives

Office equipment 3-7 years

The carrying values of plant and equipment are reviewed for impairment when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable.

The useful lives and depreciation method are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, and adjusted prospectively, if appropriate.

An item of property, plant and equipment is derecognised upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal. Any gain or loss on derecognition of the asset is included in profit or loss in the year the asset is derecognised.

#### 1.5 Intangible assets

Intangible assets relate to capitalised software development costs, restraint of trade and customer list, all of which are measured initially at cost. Following initial acquisition, intangible assets are carried at cost less any accumulated amortisation and any accumulated impairment losses. Internally generated intangible assets, excluding capitalised development costs, are not capitalised and expenditure is reflected in profit or loss in the year in which the expenditure is incurred.

These intangible assets are considered to have finite useful lives and are amortised over the estimated useful lives and assessed for impairment whenever there is an indication that the intangible asset may be impaired. The amortisation period and the amortisation method are reviewed at least at each financial year end.

#### a) Goodwill

Goodwill is carried at cost less any accumulated impairment losses. Goodwill is calculated as the excess of the sum of:

- i) the consideration transferred at fair value;
- ii) any non-controlling interest (determined under either the fair value or proportionate interest method); and
- iii) the acquisition date fair value of any previously held equity interest;

over the acquisition date fair value of any identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed.

The acquisition date fair value of the consideration transferred for a business combination plus the acquisition date fair value of any previously held equity interest shall form the cost of the investment in the separate financial statements.

Changes in the Group's ownership interests in subsidiaries that do not result in the Group losing control over the subsidiaries are accounted for as equity transactions. The carrying amounts of the Group's interests and the non-controlling interests are adjusted to reflect the changes in their relative interests in the subsidiaries. Any difference between the amount by which the non-controlling interests are adjusted and the fair value of the consideration paid or received is recognised directly in equity and attributed to owners of the Company.

The amount of goodwill recognised on acquisition of each subsidiary in which the Group holds less than 100% interest will depend on the method adopted in measuring the non-controlling interest. The Group can elect in most circumstances to measure the noncontrolling interest in the acquiree either at fair value (*full goodwill method*) or at the non-controlling interest's proportionate share of the subsidiary's identifiable net assets (*proportionate interest method*). In such circumstances, the Group determines which method to adopt for each acquisition and this is stated in the respective note to the financial statements disclosing the business combination.

Under the full goodwill method, the fair value of the non-controlling interest is determined using valuation techniques which make the maximum use of market information where available.



# NOTE 1: STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

Goodwill on acquisition of subsidiaries is included in intangible assets. Goodwill on acquisition of associates is included in investments in associates.

Goodwill is tested for impairment annually and is allocated to the Group's cash-generating units or groups of cash-generating units, representing the lowest level at which goodwill is monitored and not larger than an operating segment. Gains and losses on the disposal of an entity include the carrying amount of goodwill related to the entity disposed of.

Changes in the ownership interests in a subsidiary that do not result in a loss of control are accounted for as equity transactions and do not affect the carrying amounts of goodwill.

#### 1.6 Subsidiaries

A subsidiary is an investee that is controlled by the accounting parent. The accounting parent controls an investee when it is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the investee. In the Company's separate financial statements, investments in subsidiaries are accounted for at cost less impairment losses.

#### 1.7 Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash at bank, cash on hand and fixed deposits which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

#### 1.8 Inventories

Inventory is valued at lower of cost and net realisable value. Net realisable value of inventory has been determined as the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less estimated selling expenses.

#### 1.9 Provisions

Provisions are recognised when the Group has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event, it is probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation and the amount of the obligation can be estimated reliably.

Provisions are reviewed at the end of each reporting period and adjusted to reflect the current best estimate. If it is no longer probable that an outflow of economic resources will be required to settle the obligation, the provision is reversed. If the effect of the time value of money is material, provisions are discounted using a current pre-tax rate that reflects, where appropriate, the risks specific to the liability. When discounting is used, the increase in the provision due to the passage of time is recognised as a finance cost.

#### 1.10 Borrowings

Borrowings are presented as current liabilities unless the Group has an unconditional right to defer settlement for at least 12 months after the balance sheet date, in which case they are presented as non-current liabilities.

Borrowings are initially recorded at fair value, net of transaction costs, and subsequently carried at amortised cost using the effective interest method. Any difference between the proceeds (net of transaction costs) and the redemption value is recognised in profit or loss over the period of the borrowings using the effective interest method. Borrowings which are due to be settled within twelve months after the balance sheet date are included in current borrowings in the consolidated statement of financial position even though the original term was for a period longer than twelve months and an agreement to refinance, or to reschedule payments, on a long-term basis is completed after the balance sheet date and before the financial statements are authorised for issue.

#### 1.11 Borrowing costs

All borrowing costs are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they are incurred.



# NOTE 1: STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

#### 1.12 Employee benefits

#### Short-term employee benefits

Liabilities for wages and salaries, including non-monetary benefits, annual leave and long service leave expected to be settled wholly within 12 months of the reporting date, are measured at the amounts expected to be paid when the liabilities are settled.

#### Other long-term employee benefits

The liability for annual leave and long service leave not expected to be settled within 12 months of the reporting date is measured at the present value of expected future payments to be made in respect of services provided by employees up to the reporting date using the projected unit credit method. Consideration is given to expected future wage and salary levels, experience of employee departures and periods of service. Expected future payments are discounted using market yields at the reporting date on corporate bonds with terms to maturity and currency that match, as closely as possible, the estimated future cash outflows.

#### Defined contribution superannuation expense

Contributions to defined contribution superannuation plans are expensed in the period in which they are incurred.

#### Share-based payments

Equity-settled and cash-settled share-based compensation benefits are provided to employees.

Equity-settled transactions are awards of shares, or options over shares, that are provided to employees in exchange for the rendering of services. Cash-settled transactions are awards of cash for the exchange of services, where the amount of cash is determined by reference to the share price.

The cost of equity-settled transactions are measured at fair value on grant date. Fair value is independently determined using either the Binomial or Black-Scholes option pricing models that takes into account the exercise price, the term of the option, the impact of dilution, the share price at grant date and expected price volatility of the underlying share, the expected dividend yield and the risk free interest rate for the term of the option, together with non-vesting conditions that do not determine whether the Consolidated Entity receives the services that entitle the employees to receive payment. No account is taken of any other vesting conditions.

The cost of equity-settled transactions are recognised as an expense with a corresponding increase in equity over the vesting period. The cumulative charge to profit or loss is calculated based on the grant date fair value of the award, the best estimate of the number of awards that are likely to vest and the expired portion of the vesting period. The amount recognised in profit or loss for the period is the cumulative amount calculated at each reporting date less amounts already recognised in previous periods.

The cost of cash-settled transactions is initially, and at each reporting date until vested, determined by applying either the Binomial or Black-Scholes option pricing models, taking into consideration the terms and conditions on which the award was granted. The cumulative charge to profit or loss until settlement of the liability is calculated as follows:

- during the vesting period, the liability at each reporting date is the fair value of the award at that date multiplied by the expired portion of the vesting period.
- from the end of the vesting period until settlement of the award, the liability is the full fair value of the liability at the reporting date.

All changes in the liability are recognised in profit or loss. The ultimate cost of cash-settled transactions is the cash paid to settle the liability. Market conditions are taken into consideration in determining fair value. Therefore, any awards subject to market conditions are considered to vest irrespective of whether or not that market condition has been met, provided all other conditions are satisfied.



# NOTE 1: STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

### 1.13 Taxes

a) Current income tax

Current income tax assets and liabilities are measured at the amount expected to be recovered from or paid to the taxation authority. The tax rates and tax laws used to compute the amount are those that are enacted or substantively enacted at the end of the reporting period, in the countries where the Group operates and generates taxable income.

Current income taxes are recognised in profit or loss except to the extent that the tax relates to items recognised outside profit or loss, either in other comprehensive income or directly in equity. Management periodically evaluates positions taken in the tax returns with respect to situations in which applicable tax regulations are subject to interpretation and establishes provisions where appropriate.

#### b) Goods and Services Tax "GST"

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST, except where the amount of GST incurred is not recoverable from the Australian Taxation Office (ATO). In these circumstances, the GST is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of an item of the expense. Receivables and payables in the statement of financial position are shown inclusive of GST.

Cash flows are presented in the statement of cash flows on a gross basis, except for the GST component of investing and financing activities, which are disclosed as operating cash flows.

#### 1.14 Share capital

Proceeds from the issuance of ordinary shares are recognised as share capital in equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issuance of ordinary shares are deducted against share capital.

#### 1.15 Leases

Except for short-term leases and leases of low value assets, the Group applies a single recognition and measurement approach for all leases representing the right to use the underlying asset, right-of-use assets recognised at the commencement date of the lease and corresponding lease liabilities measure at the present value of lease payments over the lease term are recognised in the Statement of Financial Position. Amortisation charges for the right-of-use assets and interest expenses on the lease liabilities replaces the straight-line operating lease expense.

#### 1.16 Earnings Per Share ("EPS")

#### Basic earnings per share

Basic earnings per share is determined by dividing the net profit after income tax attributable to members of the Group, excluding any costs of servicing equity other than ordinary shares, by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the financial year.

#### Diluted earnings per share

Diluted earnings per share adjusts the figures used in the determination of basic earnings per share to take into account the afterincome tax effect of interest and other financing costs associated with dilutive potential ordinary shares and the weighted average number of shares assumed to have been issued for no consideration in relation to dilutive potential ordinary shares.

#### 1.17 Impairment of Assets

At each reporting date, the Group reviews the carrying values of its tangible and intangible assets to determine whether there is any indication that those assets have been impaired. If such an indication exists, the recoverable amount of the asset, being the higher of the asset's fair value less costs to sell and value in use, is compared to the asset's carrying value. Any excess of the asset's carrying value over its recoverable amount is expensed to profit or loss.

Where it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount of an individual asset, the Group estimates the recoverable amount of the cash-generating unit to which the asset belongs.



# NOTE 1: STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

### 1.18 Revenue

#### (i) Revenue from Contract with Customers

In accordance with AASB 15 Revenue from Contracts (AASB 15), the Group recognises revenue to depict the transfer of goods and services to customers, in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the Group is entitled in exchange for those goods and services. The Group provides customer engagement technology that delivers end-to-end solutions for businesses to engage with their customers. Its primary offering, Mosaic, is a cloud-based digital loyalty and rewards platform and is Gratifii's business to business application offering. With mobile payment, ordering, booking and local offer capability, the Mosaic platform will be the gateway to new digital lifestyle rewards programs. Performance obligations for contracts with customers are generally satisfied at a point in time, and revenue is recognised accordingly.

Where payment is received by the Group in advance of a performance obligation being satisfied, a contract liability is recognised in the Statement of Financial Position. Where a performance obligation has been satisfied and the Group is yet to issue an invoice to the customer, a contract asset is recognised in the Statement of Financial Position. Where a performance obligation has been satisfied and an invoice has been issued to a customer but not yet paid, a trade receivable is recognised in the Statement of Financial Position.

Transaction prices for provision of goods and services are agreed within Contract with Customers. The Group determines its transaction prices based on the cost of the Group in developing the technology required to provide the service, as well as the cost of supplying the good or service itself, plus a margin to cover operating costs and return requirement of the Group.

The impairment of contract assets and trade receivables for Contracts with Customers is assessed by the Group on an ongoing basis and allowed for within the Group's provision for doubtful debts calculation.

#### (ii) Interest income

Interest revenue is recognised using the effective interest rate method, which, for floating rate financial assets, is the rate inherent in the instrument.



### NOTE 2: SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING JUDGEMENTS AND ESTIMATES

#### 2.1 Key sources of estimation uncertainty

The preparation of the Group's consolidated financial statements requires management to make judgments, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of income, expenses, assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent liabilities at the end of each reporting period. Uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of the asset or liability affected in the future periods.

The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the end of the reporting period are discussed below. The Group based its assumptions and estimates on parameters available when the financial statements were prepared. Existing circumstances and assumptions about future developments may change due to market changes or circumstances arising beyond the control of the Group. Such changes are reflected in the assumptions when they occur.

#### Impairment of loans and other receivables

Management reviews its loans and other receivables for objective evidence of impairment regularly. Significant financial difficulties of the debtor, the probability that the debtor will enter bankruptcy, and default or significant delay in payments are considered objective evidence that a receivable is impaired. In determining this, management makes judgements as to whether there is observable data indicating that there has been a significant change in the payment ability of the debtor, or whether there have been significant changes with adverse effect in the technological, market, economic or legal environment in which the debtor operates.

Where there is objective evidence of impairment, management makes judgements as to whether an impairment loss should be recorded as an expense. In determining this, management uses estimates based on historical loss experience for assets with similar credit risk characteristics. The methodology and assumptions used for estimating both the amount and timing of future cash flows are reviewed regularly to reduce any differences between the estimated loss and actual loss experience.

#### Useful lives of intangible assets

The cost of intangible assets is depreciated on a straight-line basis over their useful life. Management estimates the useful life of the intangible assets as stated in the significant accounting policies. These are common life expectations applied in the industry. Changes in the expected level of usage and technological development could impact the economic useful life of these assets, and therefore future amortisation charges could be revised. The carrying amount of the Group's intangible assets at the reporting date is disclosed in the notes to the financial statements.

#### 2.2. Judgements made in applying accounting policies

Management is of the opinion that any instance of judgments (other than those arising from the estimates described above) are not expected to have significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements.



### NOTE 3: REVENUE

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Software as a Service (SaaS)	2,231,771	2,070,111
Rewards content	845,606	-
Total revenue and income	3,077,377	2,070,111

# NOTE 4: COST OF SALES

		Consolidated
	2021 \$	2020 \$
Software as a Service (SaaS)	(263,601)	(264,052)
Rewards	(758,499)	-
Total revenue and income	(1,022,100)	(264,052)

## NOTE 5: OTHER REVENUE

	Consolidated		
	2021 \$	2020 \$	
Interest income	950	1,304	
Research and development rebates	493,858	210,177	
Government subsidies <sup>(i)</sup>	359,953	201,132	
Gain on loan forgiveness	1,719,410	-	
Sundry income	171,935	8,213	
Total revenue and income	2,746,106	420,826	

(i) Amounts include JobKeeper and ATO PAYG Relief as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic.

# NOTE 6: ADMINISTRATIVE AND OTHER CORPORATE COSTS

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Bank fees	21,984	33,801
Director fees	86,831	84,274
Т	13,703	41,379
Marketing	13,317	11,550
Miscellaneous staff costs	92,487	153,988
Office expense	351,426	230,684
Professional costs	115,782	115,782
Corporate and listing costs	867,765	1,133,558
Travel costs	63,421	122,286
Other	29,714	29,094
Total administrative and other corporate costs	1,656,430	1,956,396



### NOTE 7: PROFIT BEFORE INCOME TAX EXPENSE

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
The result for the year includes the following specific items:		
Interest expense and other related finance costs	198,485	3,224
Transaction costs related to loans and borrowings	103,100	407,593
Total finance costs	301,585	410,817
Total employee benefits expense – inclusive of management fees, wages & salaries, superannuation, training costs, worker's compensation, payroll tax, provision and accrual of annual leave and long service leave accrual and other costs Share-based payment	1,497,751 411,502	2,247,208

# NOTE 8: ACQUISITION

On 4 May 2021, the Company acquired 100% of the shares in Neat Tickets Pty Ltd (trading as Neat Ideas), a Rewards as a Service enterprise. (RaaS) The Company acquired Neat Ideas for \$1,340,035 plus up to another \$700,000 and 1,500,000 shares in Gratifii Limited, contingent on certain milestones being achieved. The acquisition extends the ability for the Company to not only offer blue chip enterprise customers its agile loyalty software application, but to also manage the effective use of these loyalty schemes by procuring and delivering the rewards and recognition services on behalf of the client. This vertically extends the Company from the provision of software to execution and delivery of the loyalty rewards scheme.

Net Assets of Neat Tickets Pty Ltd as at 4 May 2021:

	4 MAY 2021 \$
ASSETS	Ŷ
CURRENT ASSETS	
Cash and cash equivalents	71,476
Trade and other receivables	80,315
Other assets	61,619
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS	213,410
NON-CURRENT ASSETS	
Inventory	991,325
Plant and equipment	221,145
TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS	1,212,470
TOTAL ASSETS	1,425,880
LIABILITIES	
CURRENT LIABILITIES	
Trade and other payables	1,543,488
Provision – tax	99,502
Provision – employee benefits	5,139
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES	1,648,129
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES	
Borrowings	81,625
TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES	81,625
TOTAL LIABILITIES	1,729,754
NET (DEFICIENCY)	(303,874)
CONSIDERATION PAID	1,340,035
GOODWILL FROM PURCHASE OF NEAT TICKETS PTY LTD	1,643,909



### NOTE 8: ACQUISITION (CONTINUED)

Revenue & profit/(loss) for the period contributed by Neat Tickets Pty Ltd:

	\$
Since Acquisition:	
Revenue	845,608
Profit/(loss)	(111,567)
Full year:	
Revenue	6,802,589
Government assistance payments and other revenue	195,685
Profit/(Loss)	172,058

Included in the purchase terms of Neat Tickets are the possibility of additional payments made to the former owners of Neat Tickets contingent on certain revenue milestones. These are as follows:

- To meet the First Financial Milestone, Neat Ideas must achieve an Average Monthly Revenue ("AMR") of at least \$812,500 over any consecutive 3-month period in the period between 1 July 2021 and 31 December 2021. If the AMR is less than \$812,500 but more than \$541,666, then a lesser cash amount will be paid but no shares will be issued.
- ii) To meet the Second Financial Milestone, Neat Ideas must achieve an AMR of above \$1,083,333 over any consecutive 3month period in the period between 1 January 2022 and 30 June 2022. If the AMR is less than \$1,083,333 but more than \$812,500, then a lesser cash amount will be paid but no shares will be issued.

The above is a contingent liability payable upon the above conditions as noted in Note 34.

### NOTE 9: CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

	(	Consolidated	
	2021 \$	2020 \$	
Cash on hand	1,246	2,276	
Cash at bank	2,226,669	66,842	
Cash and bank balances	2,227,915	69,118	

# NOTE 10: TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
CURRENT		
Trade receivables	274,119	345,929
Less: provision for doubtful debts	(26,200)	-
	247,919	345,929
Other receivables	245,064	41,541
Research and development rebates	493,858	343,170
Trade and other receivables	986,841	730,640
		Consolidated
(a) Trade receivables	2021	2020
(a) Trade receivables	\$	\$
Third parties	247,919	345,929
Trade receivables not past due and not impaired	181,158	281,969

Trade receivables are non-interest bearing and are generally on 30 to 90 days terms. They are recognised and carried at their original invoice amounts which represent their values on initial recognition.



# NOTE 10: TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES (CONTINUED)

#### Receivables that are past due but not impaired

The ageing of trade receivables that are past due but not impaired at the reporting date is as follows:

		Consolidated	
	2021	2020	
	Ş	Ş	
Less than 30 days overdue	52,652	18,496	
31 - 60 days overdue	-	6,740	
Over 60 days overdue	14,109	38,724	
Trade receivables not past due and not impaired	66,761	63,960	

		Consolidated
(b) Provision for Doubtful Debts	2021 \$	2020 \$
Opening balance	-	-
Additional provision	(26,200)	-
Write off during the year	-	-
Closing balance	(26,200)	-

# NOTE 11: INVENTORY

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	<u> </u>	\$
Inventory on hand	1,256,838	-
Cash and bank balances	1,256,838	-

# NOTE 12: OTHER ASSETS

	2021	Consolidated 2020
CURRENT	\$	\$
Prepayment and deposits	71,982	1,748
Other assets	4,138	43,087
Deposits	98,238	10,064
Closing balance	174,358	54,899

# NOTE 13: INTANGIBLE ASSETS

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Goodwill on acquisition – Paid By Coins Pty Ltd	-	6,197,061
Less: accumulated impairment – Paid By Coins Pty Ltd	-	(6,197,061)
Goodwill on acquisition – Neat Tickets Pty Ltd	1,643,909	-
Less: accumulated impairment – Neat Tickets Pty Ltd	-	-
Total goodwill	1,643,909	-
Capitalised development cost	3,104,271	1,772,415
Less: accumulated impairment and amortisation	(222,237)	(1,006,934)
Total capitalised development cost	2,882,034	765,481



### NOTE 13: INTANGIBLE ASSETS (CONTINUED)

Restraint of trade	569,885	569,885
Less: accumulated amortisation	(569,885)	(569,885)
Total restraint of trade	-	-
Customer list	300,000	300,000
Less: accumulated amortisation	(150,000)	(150,000)
Less: impairment	(150,000)	(150,000)
Total customer list	-	-
Total	4,525,943	765,481
Reconciliation of net carrying values		
Opening balance	765,481	6,197,061
Additions	3,982,699	772,415
Amortisation for year	(222,237)	-
Impairment	-	(6,203,995)
Net carrying value	4,525,943	765,481

#### **Mosaic Enterprise Engagement Platform**

#### Capitalisation policy

During the previous financial year, the Company made an investment in its Mosaic platform to better service clients. The Company has continued to add to this platform and enhance its offering to customers. The Company is of the view that due to the current nature of its investment in the platform, and the efficiency value added, that there are no indicators of impairment on this investment.

The Company has determined that during the continuous development of the platform, features developed for the platform which are either ready for customer use or are earning revenue are to be amortised over 5 years on a straight-line basis.

#### Impairment testing

There are no observable factors, internal or external to the Company, that indicate the Mosaic platform is required to be impaired.



# NOTE 14: PROPERTY, PLANT, AND EQUIPMENT

	2021 \$	Consolidated 2020 \$
Property, plant, and equipment:		
Office equipment at cost	179,082	133,405
Office equipment accumulated depreciation	(151,026)	(88,705)
Property under lease (right-of-use asset)	90,531	143,440
Office equipment at cost acquired through business combination	306,341	-
Office equipment accumulated depreciation acquired through business combination	(178,696)	-
Total property, plant, and equipment	246,232	188,140

### Reconciliation

Reconciliation of the written down values at the beginning and end of the current and previous financial year are set out below:

	Office Equipment	Property Under Lease (Right of Use Asset)
Consolidated Group:	\$	\$
Balance at 1 July 2020	44,700	143,440
Additions	266,797	44,304
Disposals	(122,266)	-
Depreciation expense	(33,530)	(97,213)
Currency translation reserve	<u> </u>	-
Balance as at 30 June 2021	155,701	90,531

Balance at 1 July 2019	70,018	-
Additions	3,594	143,440
Depreciation expense	(22,220)	-
Currency translation reserve	(6,692)	-
Balance as at 30 June 2020	44,700	143,440

# NOTE 15: TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES

	Consolidated	
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
CURRENT		
Trade creditors	2,633,105	2,532,246
Third parties – excluding trade creditors	-	117,975
Sundry payables and accrued expenses	631,158	522,597
Credit cards	8,008	73,921
Total current trade and other payables balance	3,272,271	3,246,739
NON-CURRENT		
Accrued director's fees	-	502,770
Total non-current trade and other payables balance	-	502,770
Closing balance	3,272,271	3,749,509



# NOTE 15: TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES (CONTINUED)

Below is a summary of Directors' fees payable at year end:

	Balance at 1 July 2020	Foreign exchange	Paid to Director in cash	Debt forgiven	Balance 30 June 2021
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
C Joseph	146,528		(117,012)	(29,516)	-
N Joseph	356,242		(134,660)	(221,582)	-
Total	502,770	-	(251,672)	(251,098)	-
	Balance at	Foreign	Fees for	Paid to	Balance 30
	1 July 2019	exchange	the Year	Director in Cash	June 2020
	1 July 2019 \$	exchange \$	the Year \$		
C Joseph		Ū		Cash	June 2020
C Joseph N Joseph	\$	\$	\$	Cash \$	June 2020 \$

# NOTE 16: DEFERRED REVENUE

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Current	4,333	66,959
Total	4,333	66,959

#### Unsatisfied performance obligations

The aggregate amount of the transaction price allocated to the performance obligations that are unsatisfied at the end of the reporting period was \$4,333 as at 30 June 2021 (2020: \$66,959) and is expected to be recognised as revenue in future periods as follows:

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Within 6 months	4,333	65,379
6 to 12 months	-	1,580
Total	4,333	66,959
NOTE 17: PROVISIONS		
		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
CURRENT		
Employee benefits – annual leave	89,429	217,239
Provision for taxation <sup>(i)</sup>	143,156	-
	232,585	217,239
NON-CURRENT		
Employee benefits – long service leave	3,992	66,553
	3,992	66,553
Total	236,577	283,792

(I) Provision includes \$95,502 that was acquired as a part of the Neat Tickets Pty Ltd acquisition. Refer to Note 8 for more information.



## NOTE 18: BORROWINGS

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
CURRENT		
Loans	-	1,476,151
Amounts due to related parties	-	1,212,213
Convertible note liability	200,000	-
Loan liability <sup>(i)</sup>	2,600,000	-
	2,800,000	2,688,364
NON-CURRENT		
Loans	26,969	-
Amounts due to related parties <sup>(ii)</sup>	156,457	-
Convertible note liability (i)	1,500,000	-
	1,683,426	-
Total	4,483,426	2,688,364

i) During the period, the Company received \$4,100,000 in convertible note funding. Of the current liability amount, \$2,600,000 represents loan note deeds that have been signed, for which management expects the notes to be approved at the Annual General Meeting in October 2021 for them to turn into convertible notes. These will then be settled through the issuance of equity at the company's election. The \$2,600,000 of the convertible note liability accrues interest at a rate of 8% per annum accruing daily on the face value of the liability that will convert into shares by dividing the face value and accrued interest by \$0.026 per share. The remaining current liability of \$200,000 is a convertible note which accrues interest at 5% per annum quarterly in arrears on the face value of the liability and will convert into shares by dividing the face value and accrued interest by \$0.04 per share and is also convertible at the sole discretion of the Company.

ii) \$100,000 of this balance has been repaid over two payments in July and August of 2021. The loan balance these relate to has been classified as non-current as there was no obligation to repay them within FY2022.

## NOTE 19: LEASE LIABILITIES

					Consolidated
				2021 \$	2020 \$
Current				99 <i>,</i> 580	85,475
Non-current				8,014	63,064
Total				107,594	148,539
Maturity analysis of amounts and when they are payable:					
	Less than 6	6 months to		_	
	months	1 Year	1 to 5 years	5+ years	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Lease payments	69,643	32,140	8,078	-	109,861
Finance charges	(1,753)	(450)	(64)	-	(2,267)
Net present values	67,890	31,690	8,014	-	107,594

#### NOTE 20: ISSUED CAPITAL

	2021		2020	
	Number of		Number of	
	Shares	\$	Shares	\$
At beginning of the period	289,034,344	27,905,355	253,118,804	26,162,319
Share placement	283,196,628	6,015,380	35,915,540	4,693,471
Settlement of debt	45,239,768	705,882	-	-
Share buy-back	(9,945,650)	-	-	-
Options converted	2,900,000	179,921	-	-



## NOTE 20: ISSUED CAPITAL (CONTINUED)

Costs of issue	-	(779,447)	-	(2,950,435)
Closing balance	610,425,090	34,027,091	289,034,344	27,905,355

## **Fully Paid Ordinary Shares**

Each ordinary shareholder maintains, when present in person or by proxy or by attorney at any general meeting of the Company, the right to cast one vote for each ordinary share held.

Ordinary shares entitle the holder to participate in dividends and the proceeds on winding up of the Company in proportion to the number of and amounts paid on the shares held.

#### NOTE 21: RESERVES

	2021 \$	Consolidated 2020 \$
Option reserve		
Opening balance	3,043,997	3,043,997
Additions	411,502	-
Converted into ordinary shares	(179,921)	-
Lapsed	(2,864,076)	-
Closing balance	411,502	3,043,997
Foreign currency translation reserve		
Opening balance	(138,427)	(263,405)
Foreign currency translation	(386,766)	124,978
Closing balance	(525,193)	(138,427)
Total reserves	(113,691)	2,905,570

The option reserve represents the fair value of options granted to employees and suppliers for services provided to the Group. The fair value of options is expensed over the vesting period or during the period in which the services are received.

The foreign currency translation reserve is used to record exchange differences arising from the translation of the financial statements of foreign subsidiaries.

#### NOTE 22: EARNINGS PER SHARE

		Consolidated
	2021 Cents	2020 Cents
Profit/(loss) after income tax from continuing operations attributed to owners of Gratifii Limited	59,281	(2,514,471)
Profit/(loss) after income tax from discontinued operations attributed to owners of Gratifii Limited	-	(6,374,528)
Basic earnings/(loss) per share (cents per share) from continuing operations	0.01	(0.93)
Diluted earnings/(loss) per share (cents per share) from continuing operations	0.01	(0.93)
Basic earnings/(loss) per share (cents per share) from discontinued operations	-	(2.36)
Diluted earnings/(loss) per share (cents per share) from discontinued operations	-	(2.36)
Basic earnings/(loss) per share (cents per share) attributed to owners of Gratifii Limited	0.01	(3.29)
Diluted earnings/(loss) per share (cents per share) attributed to owners of Gratifii Limited	0.01	(3.29)



## NOTE 22: EARNINGS PER SHARE (CONTINUED)

Maighted average	aumahar of charac	used for the nu	irpaces of cold	ulating hadia
Weighted average r	number of shares	used for the bu	ILDOSES OF CALC	

and diluted earnings per share:	-			
- Basic earnings per share			452,263,539	269,633,269
- Diluted earnings per share			459,682,950	269,633,269
NOTE 23: TAX LOSSES				
	AUSTRALIA	SOUTH AFRICA	SINGAPORE	TOTAL
Profit from continuing operations before income tax expense	(1,865,370)	974,392	997,913	106,935
Tax at the local entity rate (Australia - 26%, South Africa - 28%, Singapore - 17%) Add tax effect of:	(484,996)	272,830	169,645	(42,521)
- Other assessable items	-	-	-	-
- Other non-allowable items	-	-	-	-
Less tax effect of:				
- Other non-assessable items	(1,081,597)	16,695	(1,850)	(1,066,752)
- Other deductible items	(77,682)	-	-	(77,682)
Carried forward tax losses offset against current tax liability	1,691,929	(289,525)	(167,795)	1,234,609
Total income tax expense	47,654	-	-	47,654

## NOTE 24: OPERATING SEGMENTS

The Group operates in one industry segment being technology development and associated content. Information is therefore shown for geographical segments.

2021	AUSTRALIA	SOUTH AFRICA	SINGAPORE	UNALLOCATED	TOTAL
	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$
Revenue and other income from continuing operations					
External sales	1,122,428	1,878,069	76,880	-	3,077,377
Other income	1,733,413	2,536	1,009,207	-	2,745,156
Interest	6	944	-	-	950
Total segment revenue and other income from continuing operations	2,855,847	1,881,549	1,086,087	-	5,823,483
Segment net (loss)/profit before tax and other items	(1,543,476)	1,004,477	998,914		459,915
Impairment charges	-	-	-	-	-
Depreciation and amortisation	(321,894)	(30,085)	(1,001)	-	(352,980)
Net (loss)/profit before income tax from continuing operations	(1,865,370)	974,392	997,913	-	106,935
Income tax expense	(47,654)	-	-	-	(47 <i>,</i> 654)
Net (loss)/profit after income tax from continuing operations	(1,913,024)	974,392	997,913	-	59,281
Net (loss)/profit after income tax from discontinued operations	-	-	-	-	-
(Loss)/profit after tax	(1,913,024)	974,392	997,913	-	59,281
Segment assets at 30 June 2021	8,981,211	404,860	32,056	-	9,418,127
Segment liabilities at 30 June 2021	(7,948,770)	(155,431)	-	-	(8,104,201)



# NOTE 24: OPERATING SEGMENTS (CONTINUED)

2020	AUSTRALIA \$	SOUTH AFRICA \$	SINGAPORE \$	UNALLOCATED \$	TOTAL \$
Revenue and other income from continuing operations	Ŷ	÷	Ý	Ŷ	Ŷ
External sales	1,052,764	1,221,425	69,642	(273,720)	2,070,111
Other income	209,840	8,015	208,120	(6,453)	419,522
Interest	136	1,168	-	-	1,304
Total segment revenue and other income from continuing operations Segment net (loss) before tax and other	1,262,740	1,230,608	277,762	(280,173)	2,490,937
items	3,898,721	(432,690)	110,764	172,696	3,749,491
Impairment charges	(6,203,995)	-	-	-	(6,203,995)
Depreciation and amortisation	(41,930)	(16,487)	(1,550)	-	(59,967)
Net (loss)/profit before income tax from continuing operations	(2,347,204)	(449,177)	109,214	172,696	(2,514,471)
Income tax expense	-	-	-	-	-
Net (loss)/profit after income tax from continuing operations Net (loss)/profit after income tax from	(2,347,204)	(449,177)	109,214	172,696	(2,514,471)
discontinued operations	(6,374,528)	-	-	-	(6,374,528)
(Loss)/profit after tax	(8,721,732)	(449,177)	109,214	172,696	(8,888,999)
Segment assets at 30 June 2020	787,315	756,982	169,866	94,115	1,808,278
Segment liabilities at 30 June 2020	(5,765,934)	(199,179)	(972,050)	-	(6,937,163)



## NOTE 25: CONTROLLED ENTITIES

Details of controlled entities are as follows:

PARENT ENTITY		COUNTRY OF INCORPORATION		
Gratifii Limited		Australia		
CONTROLLED ENTITIES	PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES	COUNTRY OF INCORPORATION		E OF EQUITY E COMPANY 2020 %
LifelQ Pte. Ltd. (formerly LifeAlly International Pte.Ltd)* wound up	Web-based health and lifestyle wellness platform	Singapore	-	100
CSB Engage SA (Pty) Ltd	Provide loyalty and customer engagement services	South Africa	100	100
CSB Engage (Aus) Pty Limited	Provide loyalty and customer engagement platform	Australia	100	100
CSB Engage Asia Pte. Ltd	Loyalty consultancy and development of e- commerce applications	Singapore	100	100
Onit Media Asia Pte Ltd * wound up	Provide loyalty and customer engagement platform	Singapore	-	100
Waratah No.1 Pty Ltd	Dormant	Australia	100	100
Waratah Resources Gabon S.A.	The Company is in the process of winding up Waratah Resources Gabon SA. Development of a blockchain and	Australia	100	100
AirCrypto Pty Ltd	cryptocurrency exchange platform called AirCrypto Platform	Australia	-	51
Neat Tickets Pty Ltd	Web-based rewards organisation	Australia	100	-
Owned by CSB Engage (Aus) Pty Limi	ted, a controlled entity of the Company			
Onit Media Pty Ltd * in the process of being wound up	Provide loyalty and customer engagement platform	Australia	-	100

## NOTE 26: KEY MANAGEMENT PERSONNEL COMPENSATION

The key management personnel compensation comprised:

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Short-term employment benefits	608,293	1,007,173
Post-employment benefits	28,107	50,090
Share-based payments	376,273	-
	1,012,673	1,057,263

Information regarding individual directors' and executives' compensation and some equity instruments disclosures as required by *Corporations Regulation 2M.3.03* is provided in the Remuneration report section of the Directors' report.

Apart from the details disclosed in the Remuneration report section of the Directors' report, no Director has entered into a material contract with the group since the end of the previous financial year and there were no material contracts involving Directors' interests existing at the year end.



## NOTE 27: CASH FLOW INFORMATION

For the purpose of presentation in the statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents includes cash on hand, deposits held at call with financial institutions, other short term, highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less that are readily convertible to known amounts of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the financial year as shown in the statement of cash flows is reconciled to the related items in the statement of financial position as follows:

		Consolidated
Reconciliation of profit/(loss) for the year to net cash provided by operating activities:	2021	2020
	<u> </u>	\$
Profit/(loss) for the period	59,281	(8,888,999)
Add/(deduct): non-cash items:		
Finance costs	301,585	442,781
Impairment	-	6,203,995
Deferred revenue	-	(445,571)
Depreciation and amortisation	352,980	59,967
Share-based payments	411,502	-
Equity-based expenses	463,606	-
Tax expense	47,654	-
Gain on derecognition of subsidiaries and NCI	416,979	
Rounding	2	(1)
Change in assets and liabilities net of the effect of acquisitions and disposals associated with business combinations:		
Trade and other receivables	(134,459)	713,018
Inventory	(265,513)	-
Other assets	(180,894)	14,886
Trade and other payables movement in deferred revenue	(1,883,351)	(1,059,404)
Provisions	(126,537)	(111,335)
Net cash used in operating activities	(537,165)	(3,070,663)
There were no non-cash financing and investing activities during the year.		

There were no non-cash financing and investing activities during the year.

#### NOTE 28: FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT

#### **Financial Risk Management Policies**

The Group's financial instruments consist mainly of deposits with banks and accounts payable.

#### (i) Treasury Risk Management

The Board meets on a regular basis to analyse financial risk exposure and to evaluate treasury management strategies in the context of the most recent economic conditions and forecasts.

The Board's overall risk management strategy seeks to assist the Group in meeting its financial targets, whilst minimising potential adverse effects on financial performance.

Risk management policies are approved and reviewed by the Board on a regular basis. These include the use of credit risk policies and future cash flow requirements.

(ii) Financial Risk Exposures and Management

The main risks the Group is exposed to through its financial instruments are liquidity risk, credit risk and market risk.

#### Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group will not be able to meet its financial obligations as they fall due. The Group's approach to managing liquidity is to ensure, as far as possible, that it will always have sufficient liquidity to meet its liabilities when due, under both normal and stressed conditions, without incurring unacceptable losses or risking damage to the Group's reputation. Typically, the Group ensures that it has sufficient cash on demand to meet expected operational expenses for a period of 90 days; this excludes the potential impact of extreme circumstances that cannot reasonably be predicted, such as natural disasters.



## NOTE 28: FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (CONTIUNED)

#### Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Group if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations and arises principally from the Group's receivables from customers. The maximum exposure to credit risk to recognised financial assets, at reporting date is the carrying amount, net of any provisions for impairment of those assets as disclosed in the statement of financial position and notes to the financial statements.

The Group does not have any material credit risk exposure to any single receivable or group of receivables.

#### Market risk

Market risk is the risk that changes in market prices, such as interest rates and foreign exchange rates, will affect the Group's income. The objective of market risk management is to manage and control market risk exposures within acceptable parameters, while optimising the return on risk.

#### (i) Interest rate risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of the Group's financial instruments will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates. The Group's exposure to interest rate risk arises primarily from borrowings. At the reporting date, the interest rate profile of the Group's and Company's interest-bearing financial instruments was:

		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Current	2,800,000	2,688,364
Non-current	1,683,426	-
Total exposure	4,483,426	2,688,364
		Consolidated
	2024	Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Fixed rate instruments – borrowings including related parties	4,475,418	2,671,220
Variable rate instruments – credit cards	8,008	17,144
Total exposure	4,483,426	2,688,364

Interest on financial instruments at fixed rates are fixed until the maturity of the instruments and are not subject to interest rate risk.

The sensitivity analysis for interest rate risk is not disclosed as the Group does not expect any significant effect on the Group's profit or loss arising from the effects of reasonably possible changes to interest rates on interest bearing financial instruments at the end of the financial year.



## NOTE 28: FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (CONTINUED)

#### **Financial Risk Management Policies (continued)**

## Market risk (continued)

(ii) Foreign currency risk

The Group's foreign exchange risk results mainly from cash flows from transactions denominated in foreign currencies. At present, the Group does not have any formal policy for hedging against currency risk. The Group ensures that the net exposure is kept to an acceptable level by buying or selling foreign currencies at spot rates, where necessary, to address short-term imbalances.

The Group has transactional currency exposures arising from sales or purchases that are denominated in a currency other than the functional currency of the Group, primarily Singapore Dollar ("SGD") and South African Rand ("ZAR").

The Group's currency exposures to the USD, SGD, and ZAR at the reporting date were as follows:

Financial assets         SA         SA         SA         SA         SA           Trade receivables         85,632         157,444         4,843         247,919           Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax recoverable)         224,103         454         20,507         245,064           Research and development rebates         493,858         -         -         493,858           Cash and cash equivalents         2,050,038         175,380         2,497         2,227,915           Zassa,631         333,278         27,847         3,214,756           Financial liabilities         2,087,143         59,853         -         2,146,996           Other payables         2,087,143         59,853         -         2,146,996           Other payables         1,083,536         41,739         -         1,125,275           Borrowings         4,482,342         1,084         -         4,483,426           Yossia         7,653,021         102,676         -         7,755,697           Net financial assets/(liabilities - include borrowings)         4,179,9390         230,602         27,847         (4,540,941)           2020 - Consolidated         AUD         ZAR         SGD         Total           Financial	2021 – Consolidated	AUD	ZAR	SGD	Total
Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax recoverable)         224,103         454         20,507         245,064           Research and development rebates         493,858         -         -         493,858           Cash and cash equivalents         2,050,038         175,380         2,497         2,227,915           Zastand cash equivalents         2,087,143         59,853         -         2,146,996           Financial liabilities         1,083,536         41,739         -         1,125,275           Borrowings         4,482,342         1,084         -         4,483,426           Yet financial assets/(liabilities – include borrowings)         (4,799,390)         230,602         27,847         (4,540,941)           2020 - Consolidated         AUD         ZAR         SGD         Total           Financial assets         SA         \$A         \$A         \$A           Other receivables         307,316         213,454         17,838         538,608           Other receivables         307,316         213,454         17,838         538,608           Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax recoverable)         41,541         -         -         41,541           Research and development rebates         150,491         -         <	Financial assets	\$A	\$A	\$A	\$A
recoverable)       224,103       454       20,507       245,064         Research and development rebates       493,858       -       -       493,858         Cash and cash equivalents       2,050,038       175,380       2,497       2,227,915         2,853,631       333,278       27,847       3,214,756         Financial liabilities       2,087,143       59,853       -       2,146,996         Other payables       1,083,536       41,739       -       1,125,275         Borrowings       4,482,342       1,084       -       4,483,426         7,653,021       102,676       -       7,755,697         Net financial assets/(liabilities – include borrowings)       (4,799,390)       230,602       27,847       (4,540,941)         2020 – Consolidated       AUD       ZAR       SGD       Total         Financial assets       \$A       \$A       \$A       \$A         Cher receivables       007,316       213,454       17,838       538,608         Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax       150,491       -       -       41,541         Research and development rebates       150,491       <	Trade receivables	85,632	157,444	4,843	247,919
Cash and cash equivalents         2,050,038         175,380         2,497         2,227,915           Cash and cash equivalents         2,853,631         333,278         27,847         3,214,756           Financial liabilities         7         7         2,087,143         59,853         -         2,146,996           Other payables         2,087,143         59,853         -         2,146,996           Other payables         1,083,536         41,739         -         1,125,275           Borrowings         4,482,342         1,084         -         4,483,426           7,653,021         102,676         -         7,755,697           Net financial assets/(liabilities - include borrowings)         (4,799,390)         230,602         27,847         (4,540,941)           2020 - Consolidated         AUD         ZAR         SGD         Total           Financial assets         \$A         \$A         \$A         \$A           Cash and cash equivalents         150,491         -         -         150,491           Cash and cash equivalents         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Othe		224,103	454	20,507	245,064
2,853,631         333,278         27,847         3,214,756           Financial liabilities         -         -         2,146,996           Other payables         1,083,536         41,739         -         2,146,996           Other payables         1,083,536         41,739         -         1,125,275           Borrowings         4,482,342         1,084         -         4,483,426           7,653,021         102,676         -         7,755,697           Net financial assets/(liabilities - include borrowings)         (4,799,390)         230,602         27,847         (4,540,941)           2020 - Consolidated         AUD         ZAR         SGD         Total           Financial assets         \$A         \$A         \$A         \$A           Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax 41,541         -         -         150,491           Research and development rebates         150,491         -         -         150,491           Cash and cash equivalents         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216	Research and development rebates	493,858	-	-	493,858
Aug         Aug         Aug         Aug           2020 - Consolidated         -<	Cash and cash equivalents	2,050,038	175,380	2,497	2,227,915
Trade payables       2,087,143       59,853       -       2,146,996         Other payables       1,083,536       41,739       -       1,125,275         Borrowings       4,482,342       1,084       -       4,483,426         7,653,021       102,676       -       7,755,697         Net financial assets/(liabilities – include borrowings)       (4,799,390)       230,602       27,847       (4,540,941)         2020 – Consolidated       AUD       ZAR       SGD       Total         Financial assets       \$A       \$A       \$A       \$A         Yrade receivables       307,316       213,454       17,838       538,608         Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax recoverable)       150,491       -       -       41,541         Research and development rebates       150,491       -       -       150,491         Cash and cash equivalents       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other		2,853,631	333,278	27,847	3,214,756
Other payables         1,083,536         41,739         1,125,275           Borrowings         4,482,342         1,084         -         4,483,426           7,653,021         102,676         -         7,755,697           Net financial assets/(liabilities – include borrowings)         (4,799,390)         230,602         27,847         (4,540,941)           2020 – Consolidated         AUD         ZAR         SGD         Total           Financial assets         SA         SA         SA         SA           Other receivables         307,316         213,454         17,838         538,608           Other receivables         150,491         -         -         41,541           Research and development rebates         150,491         -         -         150,491           Cash and cash equivalents         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         1,962,441         84,634         50,	Financial liabilities				
Borrowings         4,482,342         1,084         -         4,483,426           7,653,021         102,676         -         7,755,697           Net financial assets/(liabilities – include borrowings)         (4,799,390)         230,602         27,847         (4,540,941)           2020 – Consolidated         AUD         ZAR         SGD         Total           Financial assets         SA         SA         SA         SA           Trade receivables         307,316         213,454         17,838         538,608           Other receivables         307,316         213,454         17,838         538,608           Other receivables         150,491         -         -         41,541           Research and development rebates         150,491         -         150,491           Cash and cash equivalents         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Trade payables         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         1,19,1416         6,437,873	Trade payables	2,087,143	59,853	-	2,146,996
Net financial assets/(liabilities – include borrowings)         7,653,021         102,676         -         7,755,697           Q200 – Consolidated         AUD         ZAR         SGD         Total           Financial assets         \$A         \$A         \$A         \$A           Trade receivables         307,316         213,454         17,838         538,608           Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax recoverable)         307,316         213,454         17,838         538,608           Research and development rebates         150,491         -         -         41,541           Cash and cash equivalents         4,170         49,549         15,399         69,118           Financial liabilities         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216	Other payables	1,083,536	41,739	-	1,125,275
Net financial assets/(liabilities - include borrowings)         (4,799,390)         230,602         27,847         (4,540,941)           2020 - Consolidated         AUD         ZAR         SGD         Total           Financial assets         \$A         \$A         \$A         \$A           Trade receivables         307,316         213,454         17,838         538,608           Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax recoverable)         41,541         -         -         41,541           Research and development rebates         150,491         -         -         150,491           Cash and cash equivalents         4,170         49,549         15,399         69,118           503,518         263,003         33,237         799,758           Financial liabilities         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         716,518         24,225         911,550         1,652,293           Borrowings - amounts due to related parties         2,458,639         -         229,725         2,688,364           5,137,598         108,859         1,191,416         6,437,873	Borrowings	4,482,342	1,084	-	4,483,426
2020 - Consolidated         AUD         ZAR         SGD         Total           Financial assets         \$A		7,653,021	102,676	-	7,755,697
Financial assets         \$A         \$A         \$A         \$A           Trade receivables         307,316         213,454         17,838         538,608           Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax recoverable)         41,541         -         -         41,541           Research and development rebates         150,491         -         -         150,491           Cash and cash equivalents         4,170         49,549         15,399         69,118           503,518         263,003         33,237         799,758           Financial liabilities         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         716,518         24,225         911,550         1,652,293           Borrowings - amounts due to related parties         2,458,639         -         229,725         2,688,364           5,137,598	Net financial assets/(liabilities – include borrowings)	(4,799,390)	230,602	27,847	(4,540,941)
Trade receivables       307,316       213,454       17,838       538,608         Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax recoverable)       41,541       -       -       41,541         Research and development rebates       150,491       -       -       150,491         Cash and cash equivalents       4,170       49,549       15,399       69,118         So3,518       263,003       33,237       799,758         Financial liabilities       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       716,518       24,225       911,550       1,652,293         Borrowings - amounts due to related parties       2,458,639       -       229,725       2,688,364         5,137,598       108,859       1,191,416       6,437,873	2020 – Consolidated	AUD	ZAR	SGD	Total
Other receivables (excluding prepayment and tax recoverable)       41,541       -       -       41,541         Research and development rebates       150,491       -       -       150,491         Cash and cash equivalents       4,170       49,549       15,399       69,118         S03,518       263,003       33,237       799,758         Financial liabilities       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       2,458,639       -       229,725       2,688,364         S,137,598       108,859       1,191,416       6,437,873	Financial assets	\$A	\$A	\$A	\$A
recoverable)       41,541       -       -       41,541         Research and development rebates       150,491       -       -       150,491         Cash and cash equivalents       4,170       49,549       15,399       69,118 <b>503,518 263,003 33,237 799,758 Financial liabilities</b> 1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       2,458,639       -       229,725       2,688,364         5,137,598       108,859       1,191,416       6,437,873	Trade receivables	307,316	213,454	17,838	538,608
Cash and cash equivalents       4,170       49,549       15,399       69,118         503,518       263,003       33,237       799,758         Financial liabilities       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       716,518       24,225       911,550       1,652,293         Borrowings - amounts due to related parties       2,458,639       -       229,725       2,688,364         (1,021,020)       151,444       108,859       1,191,416       6,437,873		41,541	-	-	41,541
503,518         263,003         33,237         799,758           Financial liabilities         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         1,962,441         84,634         50,141         2,097,216           Other payables         716,518         24,225         911,550         1,652,293           Borrowings - amounts due to related parties         2,458,639         -         229,725         2,688,364           5,137,598         108,859         1,191,416         6,437,873	Research and development rebates	150,491	-	-	150,491
Financial liabilities         Trade payables       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       716,518       24,225       911,550       1,652,293         Borrowings - amounts due to related parties       2,458,639       -       229,725       2,688,364         5,137,598       108,859       1,191,416       6,437,873	Cash and cash equivalents	4,170	49,549	15,399	69,118
Trade payables       1,962,441       84,634       50,141       2,097,216         Other payables       716,518       24,225       911,550       1,652,293         Borrowings - amounts due to related parties       2,458,639       -       229,725       2,688,364         5,137,598       108,859       1,191,416       6,437,873		503,518	263,003	33,237	799,758
Other payables         716,518         24,225         911,550         1,652,293           Borrowings - amounts due to related parties         2,458,639         -         229,725         2,688,364           5,137,598         108,859         1,191,416         6,437,873	Financial liabilities				
Borrowings - amounts due to related parties       2,458,639       -       229,725       2,688,364         5,137,598       108,859       1,191,416       6,437,873	Trade payables	1,962,441	84,634	50,141	2,097,216
5,137,598         108,859         1,191,416         6,437,873           (4,624,020)         154,444         (4,452,470)         (5,620,445)	Other payables	716,518	24,225	911,550	1,652,293
	Borrowings - amounts due to related parties	2,458,639	-	229,725	2,688,364
Net financial assets/(liabilities – include borrowings) (4,634,080) 154,144 (1,158,179) (5,638,115)		5,137,598	108,859	1,191,416	6,437,873
	Net financial assets/(liabilities – include borrowings)	(4,634,080)	154,144	(1,158,179)	(5,638,115)



## NOTE 29: EVENTS OCCURRING AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

Since the end of the reporting period, the following events occurred:

- On 1 July 2021, the Group announced the signing of a Platform Agreement with Open Sparkz Pty Ltd to provide access to Visa, Mastercard and Eftpos rails, enabling Card Linking services to the Group's clients.
- On 1 July 2021, the Group announced a change of its registered office to Level 2, 25 Cooper Street, Surry Hills NSW 2010.
- On 20 July 2021, the Group announced the expiration of 2,411,641 options.
- On 26 August 2021, the Group announced the expiration of 1,333,332 options with a cessation date effective 30 June 2021.

The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic is on-going and while it has had some impact on our retail and hospitality clients, the Company is seeing a recovery from the pandemic and is well-positioned to continue with its growth strategy and investment.

Other than as stated elsewhere in this report, the Directors are not aware of any other matters or circumstances at the date of this report that have significantly affected or may significantly affect the operations, the results of the operations or the state of affairs of the Group in subsequent financial years.



## NOTE 30: PARENT ENTITY DISCLOSURES

NOTE SU. PARENT ENTITY DISCLOSURES		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Financial position		
Assets		
Current assets	2,594,096	36,222
Non-current assets	40,918,795	-
Total assets	43,512,891	36,222
Liabilities		
Current liabilities	3,433,815	1,719,290
Non-current liabilities	1,444,424	-
Total liabilities	4,878,239	1,719,290
Net assets/(net deficiency)	38,634,652	(1,683,068)
Equity		
Issued capital	71,029,385	65,573,560
Reserves	411,502	3,057,567
Accumulated losses	(32,806,235)	(70,314,195)
Total equity	38,634,652	(1,683,068)
Financial performance		
Profit/(loss) for the year	188,702	(8,049,335)
Other comprehensive loss	-	-
Total comprehensive profit/(loss)	188,702	(8,049,335)

The parent company represents Gratifii Limited (the legal parent) for the year ended 30 June 2021. The comparative information also represents Gratifii Limited.

## NOTE 31: REMUNERATION OF AUDITOR

		Consolidated
	2021 \$	2020 \$
MNSA Pty Ltd		
- Audit of the financial statements	120,000	120,000



#### NOTE 31: SHARE-BASED PAYMENTS

#### Employee incentive option plan

All options granted under the Company's incentive option plan are in relation to fully paid ordinary shares in Gratifii Limited, which confer a right of one ordinary share for every option held.

A reconciliation of share-based payment arrangements that existed during the reporting period and at the end of the comparative reporting period are set out below:

Options	2021 number	Weighted Average Exercise Price	2020 number	Weighted Average Exercise Price
Issued to employees				
Balance at the beginning of the period	13,659,931	-	15,259,931	-
Granted	35,141,498	\$0.0271	-	-
Forfeited	(13,659,931)	-	(1,600,000)	-
Exercised	-	-	-	-
Expired – transfer to other options	-	-	-	-
Balance on resignation	-	-	-	-
Outstanding at the end of the period	35,141,498		13,659,931	
Exercisable at year end	13,930,911		4,025,049	

The following share-based payment arrangements were in existence during the reporting period:

Grant date	Expiry date	Exercise price	Number under option	Fair value at grant date
03 September 2019	10 July 2022	\$0.0500	2,947,135 <sup>1</sup>	\$0.0204
13 February 2020	13 February 2023	\$0.0336	4,983,776 <sup>2</sup>	\$0.0230
12 February 2020	12 February 2024	\$0.0500	7,100,379 <sup>3</sup>	\$0.0117
29 January 2021	17 April 2023	\$Nil	6,000,000 <sup>4</sup>	\$0.0200
11 March 2021	11 March 2026	\$0.03	5,555,1045	\$0.0240
13 February 2021	13 February 2024	\$0.03	8,555,104 <sup>6</sup>	\$0.0088

1. Options were issued in lieu of Chairman cash salary.

2. Options to Executive Chairman, announced to market on 10 July 2019.

3. Options issued to Key Management Personnel totalling 10,650,568 options. Of these, 3,550,189 have been forfeited as a result of the employee leaving employment with the Group. Announced to market on 13 February 2020.

4. Options issued to Key Management Personnel totalling 7,500,000 options. Of these, 1,500,000 have been forfeited as a result of the employee leaving employment with the Group. Announced to market on 19 February 2021.

5. Options issued to Key Management Personnel totalling 5,555,104 options. Of these, none have been forfeited. Announced to market on 12 March 2021.

6. Options issued to Key Management Personnel totalling 9,943,880 options. Of these, 1,388,776 have been forfeited as a result of the employee leaving employment with the Group.

The following share-based payment arrangements were in existence during the comparative reporting period:

Grant date	Expiry date	Exercise price	Number under option	Fair value at grant date
11 October 2017	11 October 2020	\$0.00	5,700,000	\$0.19
27 June 2018	31 December 2020	\$0.26	4,346,768	\$0.135
22 August 2018	31 December 2020	\$0.26	576,618	\$0.0710
22 August 2018	22 August 2020	\$Nil	2,400,000	\$0.1606
17 December 2018	17 December 2021	\$0.26	636,545	\$0.0685



#### NOTE 32: RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

a) Interests in controlled entities are disclosed in Note 25.

- b) Key management personnel remuneration details and equity holdings are disclosed in the Remuneration report in the Directors' report.
- c) Directors' fees and other payables owing to related parties are disclosed in Note 15.

#### NOTE 33: DIVIDENDS

The Board of Directors has recommended that no dividend be paid.

## NOTE 34: CONTINGENT ASSETS, LIABILITIES, AND GUARANTEES

The Group recognises a contingent liability in relation to the acquisition of Neat Tickets Pty Ltd. Refer to Note 8 for more information.

The Group is unaware of any other contingent assets or guarantees that may have a material impact on the Group's financial position.

#### NOTE 35: DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

During FY2020, the Company reviewed its operations and decided to cease its Paid By Coins Pty Ltd operations, a subsidiary of Gratifii Limited. As such, the full investment was impaired during FY2020 and the entity wound up. The Company views this strategic move favourably, to streamline operations and concentrate on its profitable operations.

	Consolida	
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Financial performance		
Digital currency trading revenue	-	1,368,600
Digital currency trading cost of sales	-	(1,331,492)
Gross profit	-	37,108
Impairment of intangibles		(6,197,061)
Administrative and other corporate costs	-	(5,400)
Finance costs	-	(177,097)
Employee benefits expense	-	(31,964)
Foreign exchange losses	_	(114)
Profit/(loss) before income tax from discontinued operations	-	(6,374,528)
Income tax expense	-	-
Profit/(loss) after income tax from discontinued operations	-	(6,374,528)
Profit/(loss) attributed to non-controlling interest		(35,493)
Profit/(loss) attributed to owners of Gratifii Limited	-	(6,410,021)

There were no assets or liabilities recognised at 30 June 2020.

#### Statement of cash flows

		Consolidated
	2021 \$	2020 \$
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES		
Cash receipts from customers	-	1,368,600
Payments for suppliers and employees	-	(1,395,856)
Finance costs	-	(31,964)
Net cash used in operating activities	-	(59,220)



NOTE 35: DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS (CONTINUED)

CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Repayment of borrowings	-	(520,052)
Net cash from financing activities	-	(520,052)
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	-	(579,272)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the financial year	-	690,605
Effects of exchange rate changes on cash	-	(114)
Cash and cash equivalents at time of liquidation	-	111,219
		Consolidated
	2021	2020
	\$	\$
Carrying amounts of assets and liabilities disposed		
Cash and cash equivalents	-	111,219
Trade and other receivables	-	5,500
Other assets	-	7,799
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS	-	124,518
NON-CURRENT ASSETS		
Intangible assets	-	16,070
TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS	-	16,070
TOTAL ASSETS	-	140,588
LIABILITIES		
CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Trade and other payables	-	362,949
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES	-	362,949
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Borrowings	-	275,390
TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITES	-	275,390
TOTAL LIABILITIES	-	638,339
NET (DEFICIENCY)	-	(497,751)
EQUITY		
Share capital	-	100
Accumulated losses	-	(398,349)
PARENT ENTITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)		(398,349)
Non-controlling interest	-	(99,502)
EQUITY NET ASSETS/(DEFICIENCY)		(497,751)
		(+37,731)



## DIRECTORS' DECLARATION

- 1. In the opinion of the Board of Directors of Gratifii Limited:
  - a. the consolidated financial statements and notes of Gratifii Limited are in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001*, including:
    - i. Giving a true and fair view of the Consolidated Entity's financial position as at 30 June 2021 and of its performance for the financial year ended on that date; and
    - ii. Complying with the Australian Accounting Standards, the *Corporations Regulations 2001* and other mandatory professional reporting requirements; and
  - b. There are reasonable grounds to believe that Gratifii Limited will be able to pay its debts as and when they become payable.
- 2. The Directors have been given the declaration required by Section 295A of the *Corporations Act 2001* from Iain Dunstan who served as Executive Officer and Executive Chairman during the reporting period from 1 July 2020 to 30 June 2021.
- 3. Note 1 confirms that the consolidated financial statements also comply with International Financial Reporting Standards.

Signed in accordance with a resolution of the Board of Directors:

lain Dunstan Executive Chairman

Date: 07 September 2021



## GRATIFII LIMITED ABN 47 125 688 940 and Controlled Entities

# INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF GRATIFII LIMITED and Controlled Entities

### **Report on the Audit of the Financial Report**

### Opinion

We have audited the financial report of Gratifii Limited (the Group), which comprises the consolidated statement of financial position as at 30 June 2021, the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity and the consolidated statement of cashflows for the year then ended, and notes to the financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies and the directors' declaration.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial report of the Group, is in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001*, including:

- (a) giving a true and fair view of the Group's financial position as at 30 June 2021 and of its financial performance for the year then ended; and
- (b) complying with Australian Accounting Standards and the Corporations Regulations 2001.

#### **Basis for Opinion**

We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Report* section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the auditor independence requirements of the *Corporations Act 2001* and the ethical requirements of the Accounting Professional and Ethical Standards Board's APES 110 *Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants* (the Code) that are relevant to our audit of the financial report in Australia. We have also fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

#### **Emphasis of Matter on Going Concern**

We draw your attention to Note 1 on going concern in the financial report, which indicates that the Group incurred an operating profit after tax from continuing operations \$59,281 (2020 loss: \$2,514,471) and net cash outflows from operating activities of \$537,165 (2020: \$3,070,663) during the year ended 30 June 2021 and, as of that date, the Group's current liabilities exceeded its current assets by \$1,762,817 (2020: \$5,450,119) and net assets of \$1,313,926 (2020: deficiency \$5,128,885). Noting that \$2,600,000 of current liabilities represent convertible note liabilities (refer to Note 18) which the group expects will be repaid through the issue of shares subject to shareholder approval in addition to \$200,000 of existing convertible notes that will also be settled through the issuance of shares. As stated in Note 1, these events and conditions, along with other matters set forth in Note 1, indicate that a material uncertainty exists that may cast doubt of the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. Our opinion is not modified in respect of this matter.

Level 1, 283 George St Sydney NSW 2000 GPO Box 2943 Sydney 2001 
 Tel
 (02) 9299 0901

 Fax
 (02) 9299 8104

 Email
 admin@mnsa.com.au

Liability limited by the Accountants Scheme, approved under the Professional Standards Act 1994 (NSW)



## **Key Audit Matters**

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the financial report of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the financial report as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

Key Audit Matters	How Our Audit Addressed the Key Audit Matters
Capitalisation and Impairment of Software Development Costs	
During the year, the group incurred costs of \$2,262,188 for the development of its new Mosaic platform. As detailed in Note 13 to the financial statements, \$1,331,856 was capitalised as software development costs. The balance of \$930,332 was expensed during the current period. After impairment and amortisation, the carrying value as at 30 June 2021 was \$2,882,034.	<ul> <li>We evaluated the appropriateness of capitalisation policies, performed substantive tests on costs capitalised and assessed amortisation and impairment assumptions.</li> <li>In performing these procedures, we considered the judgements made by management including:</li> <li>the nature of underlying costs capitalised as part of the cost of the software development; and</li> <li>the appropriateness of the directors' assessment for</li> </ul>
Business Acquisitions	indicators of impairment.
During the period the group acquired Neat Tickets Pty Ltd (trading as Neat Ideas). As detailed in Note 8 to the financial statements, fair value of consideration was \$1,340,035 with Goodwill on acquisition being determined to be \$1,643,909.	We evaluated the purchase price allocation of the acquisition, assessed procedures to incorporate the acquisition into the group and performed audit testing or balances brought to account. In performing these procedures, we considered the estimates and judgements made by management including: cost allocation of the purchase price allocation; review of legal documentation on the acquisition;
	<ul> <li>and</li> <li>review of due diligence procedures.</li> </ul>

Level 1, 283 George St Sydney NSW 2000 GPO Box 2943 Sydney 2001 
 Tel
 (02) 9299 0901

 Fax
 (02) 9299 8104

 Email
 admin@mnsa.com.au

Liability limited by the Accountants Scheme, approved under the Professional Standards Act 1994 (NSW)



## **Key Audit Matters (Continued)**

Key Audit Matters	How Our Audit Addressed the Key Audit Matters
Convertible Notes	
During the period the group obtained \$4,100,000 of funding by way of convertible notes. As detailed in Note 18 to the financial statements, \$2,600,000 has been disclosed as loan liability pending shareholder approval.	Our audit included analysing convertible note agreements and considering disclosure of liabilities as at 30 June 2021. This included performing audit testing and analysis on supporting calculations and questioning management assumptions within these calculations.

## Information Other than the Financial Report and Auditor's Report Thereon

The directors are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the Group's annual report for the year ended 30 June 2021 but does not include the financial report and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the financial report does not cover the other information and accordingly we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial report, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial report or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

## **Responsibility of the Directors for the Financial Report**

The directors of the company are responsible for the preparation of the financial report that gives a true and fair view in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards and the *Corporations Act 2001* and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of the financial report that gives a true and fair view and is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial report, the directors are responsible for assessing the ability of the Group to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable matters, relating to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

MNSA Pty Ltd ABN 59 133 605 400 Level 1, 283 George St Sydney NSW 2000 GPO Box 2943 Sydney 2001 
 Tel
 (02) 9299 0901

 Fax
 (02) 9299 8104

 Email
 admin@mnsa.com.au

Liability limited by the Accountants Scheme, approved under the Professional Standard Act 1994 (NSW)



## Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Report

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial report as a whole is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of the financial report.

As part of an audit in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial report, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal controls relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal controls.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern.
   If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial report or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion.
- Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial report, including the disclosures, and whether the financial report represents the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the financial report. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the Group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with the directors regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide the directors with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, related safeguards.

MNSA Pty Ltd ABN 59 133 605 400 Level 1, 283 George St Sydney NSW 2000 GPO Box 2943 Sydney 2001

 Tel
 (02) 9299 0901

 Fax
 (02) 9299 8104

 Email
 admin@mnsa.com.au

Liability limited by the Accountants Scheme, approved under the Professional Standards Act 1994 (NSW)



From the matters communicated with the directors, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial report of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

## **Report on the Remuneration Report**

## Opinion on the Remuneration Report

We have audited the Remuneration Report included in pages 10 to 14 of the Directors' Report for the year ended 30 June 2021.

In our opinion the Remuneration Report of Gratifii Limited for the year ended 30 June 2021, complies with section 300A of the *Corporations Act 2001*.

## Responsibilities

The directors of the company are responsible for the preparation and presentation of the Remuneration Report in accordance with section 300A of the *Corporations Act 2001*. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Remuneration Report, based on our audit conducted in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards.

# MNSA Pty Ltd

**MNSA Pty Ltd** 

Mark Schiliro Director

Sydney Dated this 7<sup>th</sup> of September 2021

> MNSA Pty Ltd ABN 59 133 605 400

Level 1, 283 George St Sydney NSW 2000 GPO Box 2943 Sydney 2001 
 Tel
 (02) 9299 0901

 Fax
 (02) 9299 8104

 Email
 admin@mnsa.com.au

Liability limited by the Accountants Scheme, approved under the Professional Standard Act 1994 (NSW)

#### ADDITIONAL INFORMATION FOR LISTED PUBLIC COMPANIES

Additional information as at 31 August 2021 required by the Australian Securities Exchange and not disclosed elsewhere in this report.

In accordance with ASX Listing Rule 4.10.19, the Company confirms that it has used the cash and assets in a form readily convertible to cash that it had at the time of re-compliance with chapters 1 and 2 of the ASX Listing Rules in a way consistent with its business objectives.

#### Home Exchange

The Company is listed on the Australian Securities Exchange. The Home Exchange is Sydney.

#### **Ordinary shares**

As at 31 August 2021, the issued capital comprised of 610,425,090 fully paid ordinary shares (ASX code: GTI) held by 1,065 holders. There were 2,528,449 shares held in unmarketable parcels of \$500 or less, by 598 individual shareholders.

#### Options

As at 31 August 2021, the Company had the following unlisted options over ordinary shares on issue:

Grant date	Number under option	Number of holders	Exercise price	Expiry date
03 September 2019	2,947,135	1	\$0.05	10 July 2022
13 February 2020	4,983,776	1	\$0.0336	13 February 2023
12 February 2020	7,100,379	2	\$0.05	12 February 2024
29 January 2021	6,000,000	1	\$Nil	17 April 2023
11 March 2021	5,555,104	2	\$0.03	11 March 2026
13 February 2021	8,555,104	3	\$0.05	13 February 2024
Total	35,141,498	-		

#### **Class of shares and voting rights**

The voting rights attached to ordinary shares, as set out in the Company's Constitution, are that every member in person or by proxy, attorney or representative, shall have one vote on a show of hands and one vote for each share held on a poll.

A member holding partly paid shares is entitled to a fraction of a vote equivalent to the proportion which the amount paid up bears to the issue price for the share.

#### On market buy back

There is no on market buy-back.

#### **Restricted securities**

There were no restricted securities as at 31 August 2021.

#### **Distribution of shareholders**

The distribution of each class of equity was as follows:

## ADDITIONAL INFORMATION FOR LISTED PUBLIC COMPANIES

## Fully paid ordinary shares

	NUMBER OF	NUMBER OF	
RANGE	HOLDERS	SHARES	PERCENTAGE
1 - 1,000	180	57,657	0.01%
1,001 - 5,000	243	597,380	0.10%
5,001 - 10,000	95	754,931	0.12%
10,001 - 100,000	287	11,108,823	1.82%
100,001 and over	260	597,906,299	97.95%
Total	1,065	610,425,090	100.00%

## Substantial shareholdings

At 31 August 2021, the Register of Substantial Shareholders showed the following:

		NUMBER OF	
		ORDINARY	
RANK	NAME	SHARES HELD	PERCENTAGE
1	HSBC CUSTODY NOMINEES	53,119,098	8.70%

## **Twenty Largest Shareholders**

At 31 August 2021, the twenty largest shareholders held 58.70% of the fully paid ordinary shares as follows:

		NUMBER OF ORDINARY	
RANK	NAME	SHARES HELD	PERCENTAGE
1	HSBC CUSTODY NOMINEES	53,119,098	8.70%
2	ALIMOLD PTY LTD	28,424,118	4.66%
3	BERNE NO 132 NOMINEES PTY LTD	28,172,424	4.62%
4	NATIONAL NOMINEES LIMITED	24,000,000	3.93%
5	ALTOR CAPITAL MANAGEMENT	22,150,000	3.63%
6	IRONFURY PTY LTD	21,502,272	3.52%
7	HOTAZEL HOLDINGS PTY LTD	20,476,832	3.35%
8	HOWARTH COMMERCIAL PTY LTD	20,400,000	3.34%
9	MR JASON DAVID BROWN	16,000,000	2.62%
10	JASON BROWN PTY LTD	15,650,000	2.56%
11	RIMOYNE PTY LTD	15,141,969	2.48%
12	MR AUBREY JOHN SONNENBERG	14,868,421	2.44%
13	LAKEBA VENTURES PTY LTD	12,729,970	2.09%
14	NOVUS CAPITAL NOMINEES PTY	12,153,341	1.99%
15	BNP PARIBAS NOMINEES PTY LTD	10,199,479	1.67%
16	LOMACOTT PTY LTD	10,000,000	1.64%
17	MARLEY HOLDINGS PTY LTD	8,751,451	1.43%
18	MR TODD RUPPERT	8,266,667	1.35%
19	WHATSNXT PTE LTD	8,169,763	1.34%
20	MR IAN ALASTAIR LEETE	8,166,667	1.34%
	Total securities of Top 20 Holdings	358,342,472	58.70%
	Total number of securities	610,425,090	